Clean Energy Fuels Corp. Form 10-Q November 07, 2018 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, DC 20549 FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF

THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2018

Commission File Number: 001-33480 CLEAN ENERGY FUELS CORP.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 33-0968580

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation) (IRS Employer Identification No.)

4675 MacArthur Court, Suite 800, Newport Beach, CA 92660 (Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(949) 437-1000

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232,405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company" and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act:

Large accelerated filer o Accelerated filer x

Non-accelerated filer o

Smaller reporting company o

Emerging growth company o

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes o No x As of October 31, 2018, there were 203,472,977 shares of the registrant's common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, issued and outstanding.

#### **Table of Contents**

## CLEAN ENERGY FUELS CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES

**INDEX** 

**Table of Contents** 

Item 6.—Exhibits

TAKT I.—THYRICIAL HVI OKWATIO	
Item 1.—Financial Statements (Unaudited)	<u>3</u>
Item 2.—Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation	on <u>⊉8</u>
Item 3.—Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	<u>40</u>
Item 4.—Controls and Procedures	<u>42</u>
PART II.—OTHER INFORMATION	
	12
Item 1.—Legal Proceedings	<u>43</u>
Item 1A.—Risk Factors	<u>43</u>
Item 2.—Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>54</u>
Item 3.—Defaults upon Senior Securities	<u>54</u>
Item 4.—Mine Safety Disclosures	<u>54</u>
Item 5.—Other Information	54

Unless the context indicates otherwise, all references to "Clean Energy," the "Company," "we," "us," or "our" in this report references to Clean Energy Fuels Corp. together with its consolidated subsidiaries.

This report contains forward-looking statements. See the cautionary note regarding these statements in Part I, Item 2.-Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations of this report.

We own registered or unregistered trademark or service mark rights to Redeem<sup>TM</sup>, NGV Easy Bay<sup>TM</sup>, Clean Energy<sup>TM</sup>, Clean Energy Renewables<sup>TM</sup>, and Clean Energy Cryogenics<sup>TM</sup>. Although we do not use the "®" or "TM" symbol in each instance in which one of our trademarks appears in this report, this should not be construed as any indication that we will not assert our rights thereto to the fullest extent under applicable law. Any other service marks, trademarks and trade names appearing in this report are the property of their respective owners.

## **Table of Contents**

## PART I.—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1.—Financial Statements (Unaudited)

Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(In thousands, except share data, Unaudited)

	December 31 2017	, September 30, 2018
Assets		
Current assets:		
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	\$ 37,208	\$ 160,020
Short-term investments	141,462	95,964
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$1,276 and \$1,507 as of	63,961	69,822
December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively	•	•
Other receivables	19,235	17,890
Inventory	35,238	37,103
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	7,793	8,096
Total current assets	304,897	388,895
Land, property and equipment, net	367,305	344,077
Notes receivable and other long-term assets, net	21,397	15,978
Investments in other entities	30,395	27,674
Goodwill	64,328	64,328
Intangible assets, net	3,590	2,478
Total assets	\$ 791,912	\$ 843,430
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity		
Current liabilities:		
Current portion of debt and capital lease obligations	\$ 139,699	\$ 115,879
Accounts payable	17,901	12,849
Accrued liabilities	42,268	48,322
Deferred revenue	3,432	8,830
Total current liabilities	203,300	185,880
Long-term portion of debt and capital lease obligations	120,388	122,817
Other long-term liabilities	18,566	15,348
Total liabilities	342,254	324,045
Commitments and contingencies (Note 18)		
Stockholders' equity:		
Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value. Authorized 1,000,000 shares; issued and		
outstanding no shares		
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value. Authorized 224,000,000 shares and 304,000,000		
shares as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively; issued and	15	20
outstanding 151,650,969 shares and 203,472,977 shares as of December 31, 2017 and	13	20
September 30, 2018, respectively		
Additional paid-in capital	1,111,432	1,196,720
Accumulated deficit	(683,570)	(695,515)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(887)	(273)
Total Clean Energy Fuels Corp. stockholders' equity	426,990	500,952
Noncontrolling interest in subsidiary	22,668	18,433
Total stockholders' equity	449,658	519,385
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 791,912	\$ 843,430

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

## Table of Contents

Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (In thousands, except share and per share data, Unaudited)

( · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			Nine Montl September	
	2017	2018		2018
Revenue:				
Product revenue	\$67,669	\$67,441	\$211,747	\$ 220,812
Service revenue	14,123	9,879	40,552	29,378
Total revenue	81,792	77,320	252,299	250,190
Operating expenses:				
Cost of sales (exclusive of depreciation and amortization shown				
separately below):				
Product cost of sales	52,884	48,063	158,306	139,658
Service cost of sales	7,283	4,743	20,066	13,595
Inventory valuation provision	13,158		13,158	
Selling, general and administrative	24,798	18,396	71,875	57,101
Depreciation and amortization	14,104	13,363	43,757	39,496
Asset impairments and other charges	60,666		60,666	
Total operating expenses	172,893	84,565	367,828	249,850
Operating income (loss)	(91,101	(7,245	) (115,529)	340
Interest expense	(4,270	(4,096	) (13,466 )	(13,126)
Interest income	465	1,129	1,156	2,193
Other income (expense), net	4	(193	) (28	(126)
Loss from equity method investments	(30	) (542	) (100 )	(2,739)
Gain from extinguishment of debt			3,195	
Gain from sale of certain assets of subsidiary			69,886	
Loss from formation of equity method investment	_	(1,163	*	(1,163)
Loss before income taxes	(94,932	(12,110)	) (54,886 )	(14,621 )
Income tax benefit (expense)	44	(89	) 2,183	(266 )
Net loss	(94,888	(12,199	) (52,703 )	(14,887)
Loss attributable to noncontrolling interest	747	1,300	1,813	4,235
Net loss attributable to Clean Energy Fuels Corp.	\$(94,141)	\$ (10,899)	) \$(50,890)	\$ (10,652)
Loss per share:				
Basic		\$ (0.05)		\$ (0.06)
Diluted	\$(0.62	\$ (0.05)	) \$(0.34)	\$ (0.06)
Weighted-average common shares outstanding:				
Basic			22 150,128,20	
Diluted		32 <b>3</b> 03,469,22	22 150,128,20	4172,946,896
See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial stater	nents.			

## Table of Contents

Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss (In thousands, Unaudited)

Net loss	Three Mont September 2 2017		Three Mo Septembe 2017	onths Ended or 30, 2018	Three Mor September 2017	30, 2018	
Other comprehensive income, net of tax: Foreign currency translation adjustments, net of \$0 tax in 2017 and 2018	of 252	59	_	_	252	59	
Foreign currency adjustments on intra-entity long-term investments, net of \$0 tax in 2017 and 2018	2,919	_	_	_	2,919	_	
Unrealized gains (losses) on available-for-sale securities, net of \$0 tax in	70	56	_		70	56	
2017 and 2018 Total other comprehensive income Comprehensive loss	3,241 \$ (90,900 )	115 \$ (10,784 )	— \$ (747 )	\$ (1,300 )	3,241 \$(91,647)	115 \$(12,084)	
	CI E	F 1 C		*			
Net loss	Nine Month September 3 2017	s Ended	Nine Mon September 2017	30, 2018	Nine Mont September 2017	30, 2018	
Other comprehensive income, net of tax: Foreign currency translation adjustments, net of \$0 tax in 2017 and 2018	Nine Month September 3 2017	s Ended 0, 2018	Nine Mon September 2017	ths Ended r 30, 2018	Nine Mont September 2017	30, 2018	
Other comprehensive income, net of tax: Foreign currency translation adjustments, net of \$0 tax in 2017 and 2018 Foreign currency adjustments on intra-entity long-term investments, net of \$0 tax in 2017 and 2018	Nine Month September 3 2017 \$ (50,890)	s Ended 0, 2018 \$(10,652)	Nine Mon September 2017	ths Ended r 30, 2018	Nine Mont September 2017 \$(52,703)	30, 2018 \$(14,887)	
Other comprehensive income, net of tax: Foreign currency translation adjustments, net of \$0 tax in 2017 and 2018 Foreign currency adjustments on intra-entity long-term investments, net of \$0 tax in 2017	Nine Month September 3 2017 \$ (50,890 ) 289 5,033	s Ended 0, 2018 \$(10,652)	Nine Mon September 2017	ths Ended r 30, 2018	Nine Mont September 2017 \$(52,703) 289 5,033	30, 2018 \$(14,887)	

## Table of Contents

Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (In thousands, Unaudited)

(III tilousalius, Ollaudited)	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017 2018
Cash flows from operating activities: Net loss Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:	\$(52,703) \$(14,887)
Depreciation and amortization expense Provision for doubtful accounts, notes and inventory Stock-based compensation expense Amortization of discount and debt issuance cost Loss on disposal of property and equipment Gain on extinguishment of debt Gain from sale of certain assets of subsidiary	43,757 39,496 16,156 1,294 6,604 4,312 973 55 2,500 1,210 (3,195 ) — (69,886 ) —
Loss from formation of equity method investment Loss from equity method investments Asset impairments and other charges Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	—       1,163         100       2,739         58,119       —
Accounts and other receivables Inventory Prepaid expenses and other assets Accounts payable Deferred revenue	23,936 (6,605 ) 494 (2,403 ) 1,914 260 (9,426 ) (2,374 ) (550 ) 2,790
Accrued expenses and other  Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities  Cash flows from investing activities:  Purchases of short-term investments	(22,198 ) 1,954 (3,405 ) 29,004 (227,212) (293,599 )
Maturities and sales of short-term investments Purchases of and deposits on property and equipment Loans made to customers Payments on and proceeds from sales of loans receivable Cash received from sale of certain assets of subsidiary, net of cash, cash equivalents and	149,044 340,284 (27,529 ) (14,209 ) (535 ) — 978 388
restricted cash transferred Investments in other entities Proceeds from disposal of property and equipment Nonrefundable customer deposit Net cash provided by investing activities Cash flows from financing activities:	149,088 871 (1,929 ) — 530 8,350 — 50,255 34,265
Issuances of common stock Fees paid for issuances of common stock and debt issuance costs Payment to holders of stock options in subsidiary Proceeds from debt instruments Proceeds from revolving line of credit	10,767 83,433 (638 ) (993 ) (8,605 ) — 7,561 8,243 308 —
Repayment of borrowing under revolving line of credit Repayment of capital lease obligations and debt instruments Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities Effect of exchange rates on cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	(23,670 ) — (29,664 ) (31,066 ) (43,941 ) 59,617 751 (74 )

Net increase in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	3,660	122,812
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, beginning of period	43,115	37,208
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, end of period	\$46,775	\$160,020
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:		
Income taxes paid	\$363	\$171
Interest paid, net of approximately \$73 and \$169 capitalized, respectively	14,351	9,182

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### **Table of Contents**

Clean Energy Fuels Corp. and Subsidiaries
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements
(In thousands, except share and per share data, Unaudited)
Note 1—General
Nature of Business

Clean Energy Fuels Corp., together with its majority and wholly owned subsidiaries (hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Company," unless the context or the use of the term indicates or requires otherwise) is engaged in the business of selling natural gas as an alternative fuel for vehicle fleets and related natural gas fueling solutions to its customers, primarily in the United States and Canada.

The Company's principal business is supplying renewable natural gas ("RNG"), compressed natural gas ("CNG") and liquefied natural gas ("LNG") (RNG can be delivered in the form of CNG or LNG) for light, medium and heavy-duty vehicles and providing operation and maintenance ("O&M") services for public and private vehicle fleet customer stations. As a comprehensive solution provider, the Company also designs, builds, operates and maintains fueling stations; sells and services natural gas fueling compressors and other equipment used in CNG stations and LNG stations; offers assessment, design and modification solutions to provide operators with code-compliant service and maintenance facilities for natural gas vehicle fleets; transports and sells CNG and LNG via "virtual" natural gas pipelines and interconnects; procures and sells RNG; sells tradable credits it generates by selling RNG and conventional natural gas as a vehicle fuel, including Renewable Identification Numbers ("RIN Credits" or "RINs") under the federal Renewable Fuel Standard Phase 2 and credits under the California and the Oregon Low Carbon Fuel Standards (collectively, "LCFS Credits"); helps its customers acquire and finance natural gas vehicles; and obtains federal, state and local credits, grants and incentives. In addition, for all periods presented before March 31, 2017, the Company produced RNG at its own production facilities, and for all periods presented before December 29, 2017, the Company manufactured natural gas fueling compressors and other equipment used in CNG stations. See Notes 4 and 5 for more information.

## **Basis of Presentation**

The accompanying interim unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiaries, and, in the opinion of management, reflect all adjustments, which include only normal recurring adjustments, necessary to state fairly the Company's consolidated financial position as of September 30, 2018, and results of operations and comprehensive loss for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, and cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. The results of operations for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2017 and 2018 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the year ending December 31, 2018 or for any other interim period or for any future year.

Certain information and disclosures normally included in the notes to consolidated financial statements have been condensed or omitted pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), but the resultant disclosures contained herein are in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("US GAAP") as they apply to interim reporting. The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2017 that are included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 13, 2018.

Reclassifications

During the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Company adopted Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2016-18, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Restricted Cash (see Note 20). The new standard requires restricted cash and restricted cash equivalents to be included as components of total cash and cash equivalents as presented on the statement of cash flows. As a result, the Company chose to also conform this classification on the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets. This resulted in prior period restricted cash of \$1,127 as of December 31, 2017 being reclassified into one line item with cash and cash equivalents to conform to presentation as of September 30, 2018. In addition, certain prior period amounts have been reclassified in the condensed consolidated

statements of cash flows to conform to the current period presentation. These reclassifications had no material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or cash flows as previously reported.

## Use of Estimates

The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with US GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements

#### **Table of Contents**

and these notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates and may result in material effects on the Company's operating results and financial position. Significant estimates made in preparing the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements include (but are not limited to) those related to revenue recognition, goodwill and long-lived asset impairment assessments, income tax valuations and fair value measurements.

Note 2—Revenue from Contracts with Customers

Revenue Recognition Overview

The Company recognizes revenue when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to its customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration to which it expects to be entitled in exchange for the goods or services. In order to achieve that core principle, a five-step approach is applied: (1) identify the contract with a customer, (2) identify the performance obligations in the contract, (3) determine the transaction price, (4) allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract, and (5) recognize revenue allocated to each performance obligation when the Company satisfies the performance obligation. A performance obligation is a promise in a contract to transfer a distinct good or service to the customer, and is the unit of account for revenue recognition.

The table below presents the Company's revenues disaggregated by revenue source. The Company is generally the principal in its customer contracts as it has control over the goods and services prior to them being transferred to the customer, and as such, revenue is recognized on a gross basis. Sales and usage-based taxes are excluded from revenues. Revenue is recognized net of allowances for returns and any taxes collected from customers, which are subsequently remitted to governmental authorities.

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ender September 30,	
	2017	2018	2017	2018
Volume -related	\$63,123	\$67,827	\$199,987	\$197,805
Station construction sales	12,502	9,359	34,077	20,938
Alternative fuels excise tax credit ("AFTC"	<u>'`</u> —	_		26,863
Compressor sales	5,919	_	17,640	_
Other	248	134	595	4,584
	\$81,792	\$77,320	\$252,299	\$250,190

Volume -Related

The Company's volume -related revenue primarily consists of sales of RNG, CNG and LNG fuel, O&M services and RINs and LCFS Credits.

Fuel and O&M services are sold pursuant to contractual commitments over defined goods -and -service delivery periods. These contracts typically include a stand -ready obligation to supply natural gas and/or provide O&M services daily based on a committed and agreed upon routine maintenance schedule or when and if called upon by the customer.

The Company recognizes fuel and O&M services revenue in the amount to which the Company has the right to invoice. The Company has a right to consideration based on the amount of gasoline gallon equivalents of natural gas dispensed by the customer and current pricing conditions, which are typically billed to the customer on a monthly basis. Since payment terms are less than a year, the Company has elected the practical expedient which allows it to not assess whether a customer contract has a significant financing component.

Contract modifications are not distinct from the existing contract and are typically renewals of fuel and O&M service sales. As a result, these modifications are accounted for as if they were part of the existing contract. The effect of a contract modification on the transaction price is recognized prospectively.

The Company sells RINs and LCFS Credits (the "government credits") to third parties that need the credits to comply with federal and state requirements. The government credits are considered variable consideration because they can either increase or decrease the transaction price based on volumes of vehicle fuel sold. Additionally, these government credits are constrained until there is an agreement in place to monetize the credits at a determinable price. Upon entering into such an agreement, the government credits are recognized as the constraint is removed.

## **Station Construction Sales**

Station construction contracts are generally short-term, except for certain larger and more complex stations, which can take up to 24 months to complete. For most of the Company's station construction contracts, the customer contracts with the

#### **Table of Contents**

Company to provide a significant service of integrating a complex set of tasks and components into a single station. Hence, the entire contract is accounted for as one performance obligation.

The Company generally recognizes revenue over time as the Company performs under its station construction contracts because of the continual transfer of control of the goods to the customer, who typically controls the work in process. Revenue is recognized based on the extent of progress towards completion of the performance obligation and is recorded proportionally as costs are incurred. Costs to fulfill the Company's obligations under these contracts typically include labor, materials and subcontractors' costs, other direct costs and an allocation of indirect costs.

Refinements of estimates to account for changing conditions and new developments are continuous and characteristic of the process. Many factors that can affect contract profitability may change during the performance period of the contract, including differing site conditions, the availability of skilled contract labor, the performance of major suppliers and subcontractors, and unexpected changes in material costs. Because a significant change in one or more of these estimates could affect the profitability of these contracts, the contract price and cost estimates are reviewed periodically as work progresses and adjustments proportionate to the cost-to-cost measure of progress are reflected in contract revenues in the reporting period when such estimates are revised as discussed above. Provisions for estimated losses on uncompleted contracts are recorded in the period in which the losses become known.

Contract modifications are typically expansions in scope of an existing station construction project. As a result, these modifications are accounted for as if they were part of the existing contract. The effect of a contract modification on the transaction price and the Company's measure of progress for the performance obligation to which it relates is recognized as an adjustment to revenue (either as an increase or a reduction) on a cumulative catch-up basis.

Under the typical payment terms of the Company's station construction contracts, the customer makes either performance-based payments ("PBPs") or progress payments. PBPs are interim payments of the contract price based on quantifiable measures of performance or the achievement of specified events or milestones. Progress payments are interim payments of costs incurred as the work progresses. For some of these contracts, the Company may be entitled to receive an advance payment. The advance payment typically is not considered a significant financing component because it is used to meet working capital demands that can be higher in the early stages of a construction contract and to protect the Company if the customer fails to adequately complete some or all of its obligations under the contract. In addition, the customer retains a small portion of the contract price until completion of the contract. Such retained portion of the contract price is not considered a significant financing component because the intent is to protect the customer.

In certain contracts with its customers, the Company agrees to provide multiple goods or services, including construction of and sale of a station, O&M services, and sale of fuel to the customer. These contracts have multiple performance obligations because the promise to transfer each separate good or service is separately identifiable and is distinct. This evaluation requires significant judgment and the decision to combine a group of contracts or separate the combined or single contract into multiple performance obligations could change the amount of revenue recognized in one or more periods.

The Company allocates the contract price to each performance obligation using best estimates of the standalone selling price of each distinct good or service in the contract. The primary method used to estimate the standalone selling price for fuel and O&M services is observable standalone sales, and the primary method used to estimate the standalone selling price for station construction sales is the expected cost plus a margin approach because the Company sells customized customer -specific solutions. Under this approach, the Company forecasts expected costs of satisfying a performance obligation and then adds an appropriate margin for the good or service.

AFTC

See Note 19 for more information about AFTC. AFTC is considered variable consideration because it can either increase or decrease the transaction price based on volumes of vehicle fuel sold. Additionally, AFTC is not recognized as revenue until it is authorized through federal legislation, which also provides a determinable price. The Company recognizes revenue in the period the credit is authorized through federal legislation.

**Compressor Sales** 

The Company completed the CEC Combination (as defined in Note 5) during the year ended December 31, 2017 and no longer generates revenue from compressor sales.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Other

The majority of other revenue is from sales of used natural gas heavy -duty trucks purchased by the Company. Revenue on these contracts is recognized at the point in time when the customer accepts delivery of the truck. Remaining Performance Obligations

Remaining performance obligations represents the transaction price of customer orders for which the work has not been performed. As of September 30, 2018, the aggregate amount of the transaction price allocated to remaining performance obligations was \$11,316, which related to the Company's station construction sale contracts. The Company expects to recognize revenue on the remaining performance obligations under these contracts over the next 12 to 24 months.

For volume -related revenue, the Company has elected to apply an optional exemption, which waives the requirement to disclose the remaining performance obligation for revenue recognized through the "right to invoice" practical expedient.

#### Costs to Fulfill a Contract

The Company capitalizes costs incurred to fulfill its contracts that (1) relate directly to the contract, (2) are expected to generate resources that will be used to satisfy the Company's performance obligations under the contract, and (3) are expected to be recovered through revenue generated under the contract. Contract fulfillment costs are recorded to depreciation expense as the Company satisfies its performance obligations over the term of the contract. These costs primarily relate to set-up and other direct installation costs incurred by the Company's subsidiary, NG Advantage LLC ("NG Advantage"), for equipment that must be installed on customers' land before NG Advantage is able to deliver CNG to the customer because the customer does not have direct access to the natural gas pipelines. These costs are classified in "Land, property, and equipment, net" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets. As of September 30, 2018, these capitalized costs incurred to fulfill contracts were \$7,270 with accumulated depreciation of \$4,495 and related amortization of \$484 and \$1,490 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018. Contract Balances

The timing of revenue recognition, billings and cash collections results in billed accounts receivable, unbilled receivables (contract assets), and customer advances and deposits (contract liabilities) in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets. Changes in the contract asset and liability balances during the nine months ended September 30, 2018, were not materially impacted by any factors outside the normal course of business. As of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, the Company's contract balances were as follows:

	December 31, 2017	September 30, 2018
Receivables, net	\$ 63,961	\$ 69,822
Contract Assets - Current	\$ 1,603	\$ 550
Contract Assets - Noncurrent	5,046	3,890
Contract Assets - Total	\$ 6,649	\$ 4,440
Contract Liabilities - Current	\$ 3,432	\$ 8,830
Contract Liabilities - Noncurrent	13,413	10,682
Contract Liabilities - Total	\$ 16,845	\$ 19,512
Receivables, Net		

"Receivables, net" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets include amounts billed and currently due from customers. The amounts due are stated at their net estimated realizable value. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts to provide for the estimated amount of receivables that will not be collected. The allowance is based upon an assessment of customer creditworthiness, historical payment experience, and the age of outstanding receivables.

Contract Assets

Contract assets include unbilled amounts typically resulting from the Company's station construction sale contracts, when the cost-to-cost method of revenue recognition is utilized and revenue recognized exceeds the amount billed to the customer, and right to payment is not just subject to the passage of time. Amounts may not exceed their net realizable value. Contract assets are

#### **Table of Contents**

classified as current or noncurrent based on the timing of billings. The current portion is included in "Prepaid expenses and other current assets" and the noncurrent portion is included in "Notes receivable and other long-term assets, net" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets.

#### **Contract Liabilities**

Contract liabilities consist of billings in excess of revenue recognized from the Company's station construction sale contracts and deferred revenue when cash payments are received or due in advance of the Company's performance obligation, which are generally for the Company's volume -related revenue contracts. Billings in excess of revenue recognized of \$1,092 and \$3,255 are classified as current and are included in "Deferred revenue" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively. Deferred revenue is classified as current or noncurrent based on when the revenue is expected to be recognized. The noncurrent portion of deferred revenue is included in "Other long -term liabilities" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets.

The increase in the contract liabilities balance for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 is primarily driven by billings in excess of revenue recognized, offset by \$1,636 of revenue recognized related to the Company's contract liability balances as of December 31, 2017.

Note 3—Asset Impairments, Other Charges, and Inventory Valuation Provision

In light of continuing low oil prices and the current state of natural gas vehicle adoption, among other factors, during the three months ended September 30, 2017, the Company undertook an evaluation of its operations with the intent of minimizing and eliminating assets it believed were underperforming. As a result of this evaluation, the Company identified certain of its fueling stations where the current and projected natural gas volume and profitability levels were not expected to be sufficient to support the Company's investment in the fueling station assets, and the Company decided to close these stations. The Company also reduced its workforce and took other steps to reduce overhead costs as a result of this evaluation, in an effort to lower its operating expenses going forward. In addition, this evaluation resulted in a strategic shift in how the Company viewed its natural gas compressor manufacturing business, operated by its then-subsidiary, Clean Energy Compression Corp. ("CEC"). In an effort to increase the scale and reach and improve the financial prospects of the Company's investment in this business, the Company entered into an investment agreement with a strategic partner in November 2017, pursuant to which both parties combined their respective natural gas compressor manufacturing businesses (see Note 5 for more information). As a result of these decisions and the steps taken to implement them, the Company incurred, during the three months ended September 30, 2017 and on a pre-tax basis, aggregate cash and non-cash charges related to asset impairments and other charges, and a non-cash inventory valuation charge.

The following table summarizes these charges:

	Three and
	Nine
	Months
	Ended
	September
	30, 2017
Workforce reduction and related charges	\$ 3,057
CEC asset impairments	32,274
Station closures and related charges	25,335
Total asset impairments and other charges	\$ 60,666
Inventory valuation provision	13,158
Total charges	\$ 73,824

## Cash Charges

The following table summarizes the charges related to the foregoing that have been or will be settled with cash payments and their related liability balances as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively:

	Charges	Cash Payments Made as of December 31, 2017	Balance as of December 31, 2017	Cash Payments Made as of September 30, 2018	Balance as of September 30, 2018
Employee severance	\$2,757	(2,757)	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —
Lease termination fees and AROs for station closures	3,861	(70)	3,791	(1,667)	2,124
	\$6,618	(2,827)	\$ 3,791	(1,667)	\$ 2,124

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Note 4—Divestitures

On February 27, 2017, Clean Energy Renewable Fuels ("Renewables"), a subsidiary of the Company, entered into an asset purchase agreement (the "APA") with BP Products North America, Inc. ("BP"). Pursuant to the APA, Renewables agreed to sell to BP its assets relating to its RNG production business (the "BP Transaction"), consisting of Renewables' two RNG production facilities, Renewables' interest in joint ventures formed with a third party to develop new RNG production facilities, and Renewables' third-party RNG supply contracts (the "Assets"). The BP Transaction was completed on March 31, 2017 for a sale price of \$155,511, plus BP assumed all \$8,820 of remaining obligations under the Canton Bonds (as defined in Note 13).

On March 31, 2017, BP paid Renewables \$30,000 in cash and delivered to Renewables a promissory note with a principal amount of \$123,487, which was paid in full on April 3, 2017. In addition, as a result of the determination of certain post-closing adjustments, (i) BP paid Renewables an additional \$2,010 on June 22, 2017, and (ii) the gain recorded from the BP Transaction was reduced by \$762. Pursuant to the APA, the valuation date of the BP Transaction was January 1, 2017, and as a result, the APA included certain adjustments to the purchase price to reflect a determination of the amount of cash accumulated by Renewables from the valuation date to the closing date, net of permitted cash outflows. Control of the Assets was not transferred until the BP Transaction was completed on March 31, 2017. Accordingly, the full operating results of Renewables are included in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations through the March 31, 2017 closing date.

In addition, under the APA, BP is required, following the closing of the BP Transaction, to pay Renewables up to an additional \$25,000 in cash over a five-year period if certain performance criteria relating to the Assets are met. The Company satisfied the performance criteria for the first such period, which ended on December 31, 2017, and as a result, the Company recognized a net gain of \$772 as of December 31, 2017, which is included in the total gain on the BP Transaction.

The Company incurred \$3,695 in transaction fees in connection with the BP Transaction, and the Company paid \$8,605 in cash and issued 770,269 shares of the Company's common stock with a fair value of \$1,964 to former holders of options to purchase membership units in Renewables. The net proceeds from the BP Transaction were \$142,190, net of \$1,007 cash transferred to BP.

In February 2018, the Company received \$871 in cash for its satisfaction of the performance criteria for the first period under the APA. Upon its receipt of such cash, the Company paid \$65 in cash and issued 15,877 shares of the Company's common stock with a fair value of \$34 to former holders of options to purchase membership units in Renewables.

Following the completion of the BP Transaction, Renewables and the Company continue to procure RNG from BP under a long-term supply contract and from other RNG suppliers, and resell such RNG through the Company's natural gas fueling infrastructure as Redeem, the Company's RNG vehicle fuel. The Company also collects royalties from BP on gas purchased from BP and sold as Redeem at the Company's fueling stations.

The BP Transaction resulted in a total gain of \$69,886 as of December 31, 2017. Included in the total gain is goodwill of \$26,576 allocated to the disposed assets based on the relative fair values of the assets disposed and the portion of the retained reporting unit.

The Company determined that the BP Transaction did not meet the definition of a discontinued operation because the disposal did not represent a strategic shift that will have a major effect on the Company's operations and financial results.

Note 5— Investments in Other Entities and Noncontrolling Interest in a Subsidiary SAFE&CEC S.r.l.

On November 26, 2017, the Company, through its former subsidiary, CEC, entered into an investment agreement with Landi Renzo S.p.A. ("LR"), an alternative fuels company based in Italy. Pursuant to the investment agreement, the

Company and LR agreed to combine their respective natural gas compressor subsidiaries, CEC and SAFE S.p.A, in a new company known as "SAFE&CEC S.r.l." (such combination transaction is referred to as the "CEC Combination"). SAFE&CEC S.r.l. is focused on manufacturing, selling and servicing natural gas fueling compressors and related equipment for the global natural gas fueling market. Upon the closing of the CEC Combination on December 29, 2017, the Company owns 49% of SAFE&CEC S.r.l. and LR owns 51% of SAFE&CEC S.r.l.

The Company accounts for its interest in SAFE&CEC S.r.l. using the equity method of accounting because the Company does not control but has the ability to exercise significant influence over SAFE&CEC S.r.l.'s operations. The Company recorded a loss from this investment of \$817 and \$2,964 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, respectively. Subsequent to December 29, 2017, the Company recorded an increase of \$1,163 in anticipated

13

relocation expenses under the investment

#### **Table of Contents**

agreement in "Accrued liabilities" in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2018 and in "Loss from formation of equity method investment" in the accompanying condensed consolidated statement of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018. The Company has an investment balance in SAFE&CEC S.r.l. of \$27,883 and \$24,936 as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively.

The Company determined that the CEC Combination did not meet the definition of a discontinued operation because the disposal did not represent a strategic shift that will have a major effect on the Company's operations and financial results.

### **MCEP**

On September 16, 2014, the Company formed a joint venture with Mansfield Ventures LLC ("Mansfield Ventures") called Mansfield Clean Energy Partners LLC ("MCEP"), which is designed to provide natural gas fueling solutions to bulk fuel haulers in the United States. The Company and Mansfield Ventures each have a 50% ownership interest in MCEP. The Company accounts for its interest in MCEP using the equity method of accounting because the Company does not control but has the ability to exercise significant influence over MCEP's operations. The Company recorded a gain (loss) from this investment of \$(30) and \$276 for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, and \$(100) and \$226 for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively. The Company has an investment balance in MCEP of \$1,512 and \$1,738 as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively.

## NG Advantage

On October 14, 2014, the Company entered into a Common Unit Purchase Agreement ("UPA") with NG Advantage for a 53.3% controlling interest in NG Advantage. NG Advantage is engaged in the business of transporting CNG in high-capacity trailers to industrial and institutional energy users, such as hospitals, food processors, manufacturers and paper mills that do not have direct access to natural gas pipelines. The Company viewed the acquisition as a strategic investment in the expansion of the Company's initiative to deliver natural gas to industrial and institutional energy users. The results of NG Advantage's operations have been included in the Company's consolidated financial statements since October 14, 2014.

On July 14, 2017, the Company contributed to NG Advantage all of its right, title and interest in and to a CNG fueling station located in Milton, Vermont. The Company purchased this CNG fueling station from NG Advantage in October 2014 in connection with the UPA, and at that time, the Company entered into a lease agreement with NG Advantage to lease the station back to NG Advantage. This lease agreement was terminated contemporaneously with the contribution of the station to NG Advantage in July 2017. As consideration for the contribution, NG Advantage issued to the Company Series A Preferred Units with an aggregate value of \$7,500. The Series A Preferred Units provide for an accrued return upon a liquidation event with respect to NG Advantage and will convert into common units of NG Advantage if and when it completes a future equity financing that satisfies certain specified conditions; however, the Series A Preferred Units do not, in themselves, increase the Company's controlling interest in NG Advantage remained at 53.3%.

On February 28, 2018, the Company entered into a guaranty agreement with NG Advantage and BP for the purchase, sale and transportation of CNG. The Company guarantees NG Advantage's payment obligations in the event of default up to \$30,000 plus related fees. This guaranty is in effect until thirty days following the Company's notice to NG Advantage's customer of its termination. As consideration for the guaranty agreement, NG Advantage issued to the Company 19,660 common units, which increased the Company's controlling interest in NG Advantage from 53.3% to 53.5%.

On October 1, 2018, the Company purchased 1,000,001 common units from NG Advantage for an aggregate cash purchase price of \$5,000. This purchase increased Clean Energy's controlling interest in NG Advantage from 53.3% to 61.7% as of October 1, 2018.

Net loss included a loss from the noncontrolling interest in NG Advantage of \$747 and \$1,300 for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, and \$1,813 and \$4,235 for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively. The value of the noncontrolling interest was \$22,668 and \$18,433 as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively.

Note 6—Cash, Cash Equivalents, and Restricted Cash

Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018 consisted of the following:

	December 31, 2017	September 30, 2018
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 36,081	\$ 158,143
Restricted cash - standby letters of credit	1,127	1,127
Restricted cash - held in escrow	_	750
Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	\$ 37,208	\$ 160,020

Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash \$37,208 \$160,020

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with maturities of three months or less on the date of acquisition to be cash equivalents. The Company places its cash and cash equivalents with high credit quality financial institutions.

At times, such investments may be in excess of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC") and Canadian Deposit Insurance Corporation ("CDIC"). Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash deposits. The amounts in excess of FDIC and CDIC limits were approximately \$34,709 and \$156,795 as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively. The Company classifies restricted cash as short-term and a current asset if the cash is expected to be used in operations within a year or to acquire a current asset. Otherwise, the restricted cash is classified as long-term. Short-term restricted cash consisted of standby letters of credit renewed annually and an amount held in escrow. As of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, the Company had no long-term restricted cash.

## Note 7—Short-term Investments

Short-term investments include available-for-sale debt securities and certificates of deposit. Available-for-sale debt securities are carried at fair value, inclusive of unrealized gains and losses. Unrealized gains and losses for debt securities are recognized in other comprehensive income, net of applicable income taxes. Gains or losses on sales of available-for-sale debt securities are recognized on the specific identification basis.

The Company reviews available-for-sale debt securities for other-than-temporary declines in fair value below their cost basis each quarter and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the cost basis of an asset may not be recoverable. This evaluation is based on a number of factors, including the length of time and the extent to which the fair value has been below its cost basis and adverse conditions related specifically to the security, including any changes to the credit rating of the security. As of September 30, 2018, the Company believes its carrying values for its available-for-sale debt securities are properly recorded.

Short-term investments as of December 31, 2017 consisted of the following:

	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealize	d Estimated Fair Value
	Amortized Cost	Losses	Value
Municipal bonds and notes	\$ 21,414	\$ (49)	\$ 21,365
Zero coupon bonds	54,159	(33)	54,126
Corporate bonds	55,109	(40)	55,069
Certificates of deposit	10,902	_	10,902
Total short-term investments	\$ 141,584	\$ (122)	\$ 141,462

Short-term investments as of September 30, 2018 consisted of the following:

	Amortized Cost	Gross U	nrealized	Estimated Fair
	Amortized Cost	Losses		Value
Municipal bonds and notes	\$ 16,351	\$	_	\$ 16,351
Zero coupon bonds	64,871	(2	)	64,869
Corporate bonds	3,721	2		3,723
Certificates of deposit	11,021			11,021
Total short-term investments	\$ 95,964	\$		\$ 95,964

#### Note 8—Fair Value Measurements

The Company follows the authoritative guidance for fair value measurements with respect to assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis and non-recurring basis. Under the standard, fair value is defined as the exit price, or the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants, as of the measurement date. The standard also establishes a hierarchy for inputs used in measuring fair value that maximizes the use of observable inputs and minimizes the use of unobservable inputs by requiring that the most observable inputs be used when available. Observable inputs are inputs market participants would use in valuing the asset or liability developed based on market data obtained from sources independent of the Company. Unobservable inputs are inputs that reflect the Company's assumptions about the factors market participants would use in valuing the asset or liability developed based upon the best information available in the circumstances. The hierarchy consists of the following three levels: Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities; Level 2 inputs include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, and inputs (other than quoted prices) that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly; Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability. Categorization within the valuation hierarchy is based upon the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis

The Company's available-for-sale debt securities and certificate of deposits are classified within Level 2 because they are valued using the most recent quoted prices for identical assets in markets that are not active and quoted prices for similar assets in active markets. The Company's liability-classified warrants are classified within Level 3 because the Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model to estimate the fair value based on inputs that are not observable in any market. There were no transfers of assets between Level 1, Level 2, or Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy as of December 31, 2017 or September 30, 2018.

The following tables provide information by level for assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively:

	Balance at			
Description	December 31,	Level	1 Level 2	Level 3
	2017			
Assets:				
Available-for-sale debt securities (1):				
Municipal bonds and notes	\$ 21,365	\$	-\$21,365	\$ —
Zero coupon bonds	54,126		54,126	_
Corporate bonds	55,069		55,069	_
Certificates of deposit (1)	10,902		10,902	_
Liabilities:				
Warrants (2)	\$ 536	\$	_\$	\$ 536
	Balance at			
Description	Cantambar 20	Larral	1 Lavral 2	Larval 2
Description	September 30,	, Levei	1 Level 2	Level 3
Description	2018	, Levei	1 Level 2	Level 3
Assets:		, Levei	1 Level 2	Level 3
		, Levei	1 Level 2	Level 3
Assets:		\$	-\$16,351	
Assets: Available-for-sale debt securities (1):	2018			\$ —
Assets: Available-for-sale debt securities (1): Municipal bonds and notes	2018 \$ 16,351		-\$16,351	\$ — —
Assets: Available-for-sale debt securities (1): Municipal bonds and notes Zero coupon bonds	\$ 16,351 64,869		-\$16,351 64,869	\$ — —
Assets: Available-for-sale debt securities (1): Municipal bonds and notes Zero coupon bonds Corporate bonds	\$ 16,351 64,869 3,723		-\$16,351 64,869 3,723	\$ — —
Assets: Available-for-sale debt securities (1): Municipal bonds and notes Zero coupon bonds Corporate bonds Certificates of deposit (1)	\$ 16,351 64,869 3,723		-\$16,351 64,869 3,723	\$ — —

- (1) Included in Short-term investments in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets. See Note 7 for more information.
- (2) Included in Accrued liabilities and Other long-term liabilities in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets.

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Nonrecurring Basis

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, long-lived assets held and used with a carrying value of \$59,367 were written down to their fair value of \$6,709, resulting in charges of \$52,658. The fair value of these assets was determined using Level 3 inputs. See Note 3 for more information.

Other Financial Assets and Liabilities

The carrying amounts of the Company's cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, receivables and payables approximate fair value due to the short-term nature of those instruments. The carrying amounts of the Company's debt instruments approximated their respective fair values as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018. The fair values of these debt instruments were estimated using a discounted cash flow analysis based on interest rates offered on loans with similar terms to borrowers of similar credit quality, which are Level 3 inputs. See Note 13 for more information about the Company's debt instruments.

#### Note 9—Other Receivables

Other receivables as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018 consisted of the following:

	December 31,	September 30
	2017	2018
Loans to customers to finance vehicle purchases	\$ 4,746	\$ 5,360
Accrued customer billings	10,072	9,007
Fuel tax credits	177	1,256
Other	4,240	2,267
Total other receivables	\$ 19,235	\$ 17,890

Note 10—Inventory

Inventory consists of raw materials and spare parts, work in process and finished goods and is stated at the lower of cost (first-in, first-out) or net realizable value. The Company evaluates inventory balances for excess quantities and obsolescence by analyzing estimated demand, inventory on hand, sales levels and other information and reduces inventory balances to net realizable value for excess and obsolete inventory based on this analysis.

Inventories as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018 consisted of the following:

	December 31,	September 30
	2017	2018
Raw materials and spare parts	\$ 35,145	\$ 37,013
Finished goods	93	90
Total inventories	\$ 35,238	\$ 37,103

#### Note 11—Land, Property and Equipment

Land, property and equipment as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018 consisted of the following:

	December 31,	September 30,	
	2017	2018	
Land	\$ 2,858	\$ 2,858	
LNG liquefaction plants	94,634	94,634	
Station equipment	304,090	307,301	
Trailers	70,906	71,284	
Other equipment	88,313	95,623	
Construction in progress	74,905	74,501	
	635,706	646,201	
Less: accumulated depreciation	(268,401)	(302,124)	
Total land, property and equipment, net	\$ 367,305	\$ 344,077	

Included in Land, property and equipment are capitalized software costs of \$26,003 and \$28,910 as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively. Accumulated amortization of the capitalized software costs is \$18,737 and \$21,424 as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively.

The Company recorded amortization expense related to the capitalized software costs of \$1,140 and \$1,026 for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, and \$3,134 and \$2,699 for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively.

As of September 30, 2017 and 2018, \$2,007 and \$1,660, respectively, are included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities balances, which amounts are related to purchases of property and equipment. These amounts are excluded from the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of cash flows as they are non-cash investing activities. Note 12—Accrued Liabilities

Accrued liabilities as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018 consisted of the following:

e o i n unite septe	
December 31,	September 30,
2017	2018
\$ 2,954	\$ 5,900
2,378	3,381
1,486	4,897
8,722	10,560
4,582	4,245
8,363	6,117
13,783	13,222
\$ 42,268	\$ 48,322
	December 31, 2017 \$ 2,954 2,378 1,486 8,722 4,582 8,363 13,783

Includes the amount of RINs and LCFS Credits and, as of September 30, 2018, the amount of AFTC payable to (1) third parties. The AFTC expired as of December 31, 2017, but was reinstated in February 2018 for vehicle fuel sales made from January 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017. See Note 19 for more information about AFTC. The amount as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018 includes lease termination fees and asset retirement obligations related to the closure of certain fueling stations and working capital adjustments in the third and fourth quarters of 2017 (see Note 3 for more information), in addition to funding for certain commitments and transaction fees incurred as a result of the CEC Combination (see Note 5 for more information).

#### Note 13—Debt

Debt and capital lease obligations as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018 consisted of the following and are further discussed below:

	December 31, 2017		
		Unamortized	Balance,
	Principal	Debt	Net of
	Balances	Financing	Financing
		Costs	Costs
7.5% Notes	\$125,000	\$ 131	\$124,869
5.25% Notes	110,450	454	109,996
NG Advantage debt and capital lease obligations	23,437	259	23,178
Capital lease obligations	802	_	802
Other debt	1,242	_	1,242
Total debt and capital lease obligations	260,931	844	260,087
Less amounts due within one year	(140,223)	` '	(139,699)
Total long-term debt and capital lease obligations	\$120,708	\$ 320	\$120,388
	September	20 2019	
	September	50, 2016	
	September	Unamortized	
	Principal		Net of
	•	Unamortized	
	Principal Balances	Unamortized Debt	Net of
7.5% Notes	Principal	Unamortized Debt Financing	Net of Financing
7.5% Notes 5.25% Notes	Principal Balances	Unamortized Debt Financing Costs	Net of Financing Costs
	Principal Balances \$100,000	Unamortized Debt Financing Costs \$ 72	Net of Financing Costs \$99,928
5.25% Notes NG Advantage debt and capital lease obligations Capital lease obligations	Principal Balances \$100,000 110,450	Unamortized Debt Financing Costs \$ 72 2	Net of Financing Costs \$99,928 110,448
5.25% Notes NG Advantage debt and capital lease obligations	Principal Balances \$100,000 110,450 26,723	Unamortized Debt Financing Costs \$ 72 2	Net of Financing Costs \$99,928 110,448 26,431
5.25% Notes NG Advantage debt and capital lease obligations Capital lease obligations	Principal Balances \$100,000 110,450 26,723 809	Unamortized Debt Financing Costs \$ 72 2	Net of Financing Costs \$99,928 110,448 26,431 809
5.25% Notes NG Advantage debt and capital lease obligations Capital lease obligations Other debt	Principal Balances \$100,000 110,450 26,723 809 1,080	Unamortized Debt Financing Costs \$ 72 2 292 — 366	Net of Financing Costs \$99,928 110,448 26,431 809 1,080

#### 7.5% Notes

On July 11, 2011, the Company entered into a loan agreement (the "CHK Agreement") with Chesapeake NG Ventures Corporation ("Chesapeake"), an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Chesapeake Energy Corporation, whereby Chesapeake agreed to purchase from the Company up to \$150,000 of debt securities pursuant to the issuance of three convertible promissory notes over a three-year period, each having a principal amount of \$50,000 (each a "CHK Note" and collectively the "CHK Notes" and, together with the CHK Agreement and other transaction documents, the "CHK Loan Documents"). The first CHK Note was issued on July 11, 2011 and the second CHK Note was issued on July 10, 2012.

On June 14, 2013 (the "Transfer Date"), T. Boone Pickens and Green Energy Investment Holdings, LLC ("GEIH"), an affiliate of Leonard Green & Partners, L.P. (collectively, the "Buyers"), and Chesapeake entered into a note purchase agreement ("Note Purchase Agreement") pursuant to which Chesapeake sold the outstanding CHK Notes (the "Sale") to the Buyers. Chesapeake assigned to the Buyers all of its right, title and interest under the CHK Loan Documents (the "Assignment"), and each Buyer severally assumed all of the obligations of Chesapeake under the CHK Loan Documents arising after the Sale and the Assignment including, without limitation, the obligation to advance an additional \$50,000 to the Company in June 2013 (the "Assumption"). The Company is also a party to the Note Purchase Agreement for the purpose of consenting to the Sale, the Assignment and the Assumption.

Contemporaneously with the execution of the Note Purchase Agreement, the Company entered into a loan agreement with each Buyer (collectively, the "Amended Agreements"). The Amended Agreements have the same terms as the CHK Agreement, other than changes to reflect the new holders of the CHK Notes. Immediately following execution

of the Amended Agreements, the Buyers delivered \$50,000 to the Company in satisfaction of the funding requirement they had assumed from Chesapeake (the "2013 Advance"). In addition, the Company canceled the existing CHK Notes and issued replacement notes, and the Company

#### **Table of Contents**

also issued notes to the Buyers in exchange for the 2013 Advance (the replacement notes and the notes issued in exchange for the 2013 Advance are referred to herein as the "7.5% Notes").

The 7.5% Notes have the same terms as the original CHK Notes, other than changes to reflect their different holders. They bear interest at the rate of 7.5% per annum and are convertible at the option of the holder into shares of the Company's common stock at a conversion price of \$15.80 per share (the "7.5% Notes Conversion Price"). Upon written notice to the Company, each holder of a 7.5% Note has the right to exchange all or any portion of the principal and accrued and unpaid interest under its 7.5% Notes for shares of the Company's common stock at the 7.5% Notes Conversion Price.

Additionally, subject to certain restrictions, the Company can force conversion of each 7.5% Note into shares of its common stock if, following the second anniversary of the issuance of a 7.5% Note, such shares trade at a 40% premium to the 7.5% Notes Conversion Price for at least 20 trading days in any consecutive 30 trading day period. The entire principal balance of each 7.5% Note is due and payable seven years following its original issuance and the Company may repay each 7.5% Note at maturity in shares of its common stock (provided that the Company may not issue more than 13,993,630 shares of its common stock to holders of 7.5% Notes) or cash. All of the shares issuable upon conversion of the 7.5% Notes have been registered for resale by their holders pursuant to a registration statement that has been filed with and declared effective by the SEC.

The Amended Agreements provide for customary events of default which, if any of them occurs, would permit or require the principal of, and accrued interest on, the 7.5% Notes to become, or to be declared, due and payable. No events of default under the 7.5% Notes had occurred as of September 30, 2018.

On August 27, 2013, GEIH transferred \$5,000 in principal amount of its 7.5% Notes to certain third parties. On February 9, 2017, the Company purchased from Mr. Pickens, his 7.5% Note due July 2018 having an outstanding principal amount of \$25,000 for a cash purchase price of \$21,750. Upon such purchase, the applicable 7.5% Notes were surrendered and canceled in full. The Company's repurchase of this 7.5% Note resulted in a gain of \$3,191 for the nine months ended September 30, 2017.

On February 21, 2017, GEIH transferred \$11,800 in principal amount of its 7.5% Notes to certain third parties. On November 17, 2017, Mr. Pickens transferred all remaining \$40,000 in principal amount of his 7.5% Notes to a third party.

On June 29, 2018, and pursuant to the consent of the holders of the 7.5% Notes to the Company's payments of amounts owed thereunder before maturity, the Company paid to the holders, in cash, an aggregate of \$25,000 in principal amount and \$505 in accrued and unpaid interest owed under all outstanding 7.5% Notes due July 2018. Upon such payment, the applicable 7.5% Notes were surrendered and canceled in full.

As a result of the foregoing transactions, as of September 30, 2018, (i) GEIH held 7.5% Notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$56,435, and (ii) other third parties held 7.5% Notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$43,565.

### 5.25% Notes

In September 2013, the Company completed a private offering of \$250,000 in principal amount of 5.25% Convertible Senior Notes due 2018 (the "5.25% Notes") and entered into an indenture governing the 5.25% Notes (the "Indenture"). The net proceeds from the sale of the 5.25% Notes after the payment of certain debt issuance costs of \$7,805 were \$242,195. The Company used the net proceeds from the sale of the 5.25% Notes to fund capital expenditures and for general corporate purposes. The 5.25% Notes bore interest at a rate of 5.25% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears on October 1 and April 1 of each year, beginning on April 1, 2014. The 5.25% Notes matured October 1, 2018, unless any such notes were purchased, redeemed or converted prior to such date in accordance with their terms and the terms of the Indenture.

The Indenture contained customary events of default with customary cure periods, including, without limitation, failure to make required payments or deliveries of shares of the Company's common stock when due under the Indenture, failure to comply with certain covenants under the Indenture, failure to pay when due or acceleration of certain other indebtedness of the Company or certain of its subsidiaries, and certain events of bankruptcy and insolvency of the Company or certain of its subsidiaries. The occurrence of an event of default under the Indenture would allow either the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the then-outstanding 5.25% Notes

to accelerate, or upon an event of default arising from certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency of the Company, would automatically cause the acceleration of, all amounts due under the 5.25% Notes. No events of default under the 5.25% Notes had occurred as of September 30, 2018.

#### **Table of Contents**

Prior to September 30, 2018, the Company (i) paid an aggregate of \$84,344 in cash to repurchase \$114,550 in aggregate principal amount of the 5.25% Notes and (ii) issued an aggregate of 6,265,829 shares of its common stock in exchange for an aggregate of \$25,000 in aggregate principal amount of the 5.25% Notes, together with all accrued and unpaid interest thereon. No such repurchases or exchanges occurred during the nine months ended September 30, 2017 or 2018. All repurchased and exchanged 5.25% Notes have been surrendered to the trustee for such notes and canceled in full and the Company has no further obligations under such notes.

On October 1, 2018, the Company paid to the holders, in cash, an aggregate of \$110,450 in principal amount and \$2,899 in accrued and unpaid interest owed under all then-outstanding 5.25% Notes due October 2018. Upon such payment, the 5.25% Notes were surrendered and canceled in full and the Company has no further obligations under such notes.

### Plains Credit Facility

On February 29, 2016, the Company entered into a Loan and Security Agreement (the "Plains LSA") with PlainsCapital Bank ("Plains"), which, as amended on December 6, 2017, has a maturity date of September 30, 2019. Pursuant to the Plains LSA, Plains agreed to lend the Company up to \$50,000 on a revolving basis from time to time (the "Credit Facility"). Simultaneously, the Company drew \$50,000 under this Credit Facility, which the Company repaid in full on August 31, 2016. On December 22, 2016, the Company drew \$23,500 under the Credit Facility, which the Company repaid in full on March 31, 2017. As a result, the Company had no amounts outstanding under the Credit Facility as of September 30, 2018.

The Credit Facility is evidenced by a promissory note issued by the Company on February 29, 2016 in favor of Plains (the "Plains Note"). Interest on the Plains Note is payable monthly and accrues at a rate equal to the greater of (i) the then-current LIBOR rate plus 2.30% or (ii) 2.70%. As collateral security for the prompt payment in full when due of the Company's obligations to Plains under the Plains LSA and the Plains Note, the Company pledged to and granted Plains a security interest in all of its right, title and interest in the cash and corporate and municipal bonds rated AAA, AA or A by Standard & Poor's Rating Services that the Company holds in an account at Plains. In connection with such pledge and security interest granted under the Credit Facility, on February 29, 2016, the Company entered into a Pledged Account Agreement with Plains and PlainsCapital Bank - Wealth Management and Trust (the "Pledge Agreement" and collectively with the Plains LSA and the Plains Note, the "Plains Loan Documents"). The Plains Loan Documents include certain covenants of the Company and also provide for customary events of default, which, if any of them occurs, would permit or require, among other things, the principal of, and accrued interest on, the Credit Facility to become, or to be declared, due and payable. Events of default under the Plains Loan Documents include, among others, the occurrence of certain bankruptcy events, the failure to make payments when due under the Plains Note and the transfer or disposal of the collateral under the Plains LSA. No events of default under the Plains Loan Documents had occurred as of September 30, 2018.

#### Canton Bonds

On March 19, 2014, Canton Renewables, LLC ("Canton"), a former subsidiary of the Company, completed the issuance of Solid Waste Facility Limited Obligation Revenue Bonds (Canton Renewables, LLC — Sauk Trail Hills Project) Series 2014 in the aggregate principal amount of \$12,400 (the "Canton Bonds"). The Canton Bonds were issued by the Michigan Strategic Fund (the "Issuer") and the proceeds of the issuance were loaned by the Issuer to Canton pursuant to a loan agreement that became effective on March 19, 2014. On March 31, 2017, Canton was sold to BP in the BP Transaction (see Note 4). As a result, the Canton Bonds became the obligation of BP as of such date.

NG Advantage Debt and Capital Lease Obligations

NG Advantage has debt and capital lease obligations for trailers and equipment due at various dates through 2025 bearing interest at rates up to 8.76%, with weighted -average interest rates of 4.98% and 5.89% as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively. NG Advantage pledged to and granted a security interest in all of its right, title and interest in the CNG trailers and equipment purchased with the proceeds received from various creditors.

Other Debt

The Company has other debt due at various dates through 2023 bearing interest at rates up to 5.02%, with weighted -average interest rates of 4.79% and 4.79% as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018, respectively.

#### Note 14—Net Loss Per Share

Basic net loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss attributable to Clean Energy Fuels Corp. by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding and common shares issuable for little or no cash consideration during the period. Diluted net loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss attributable to Clean Energy Fuels Corp. by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding and common shares issuable for little or no cash consideration during the period and potentially dilutive securities outstanding during the period, and therefore reflects the dilution from common shares that may be issued upon exercise or conversion of these potentially dilutive securities, such as stock options, warrants, convertible notes and restricted stock units. The dilutive effect of stock awards and warrants is computed under the treasury stock method. The dilutive effect of convertible notes and restricted stock units is computed under the if-converted method. Potentially dilutive securities are excluded from the computations of diluted net loss per share if their effect would be antidilutive.

The information required to compute basic and diluted net loss per share is as follows:

	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended	
	September 30,		September 30,	
	2017	2018	2017	2018
Weighted-average common shares outstanding	150,927,825	203,469,222	150,128,204	172,946,896
Dilutive effect of potential common shares from restricted stock				
units and stock options				_

Weighted-average common shares outstanding -diluted

150,927,825 203,469,222 150,128,204 172,946,896

The following potentially dilutive securities have been excluded from the diluted net loss per share calculations because their effect would have been antidilutive. Although these securities were antidilutive for these periods, they could be dilutive in future periods.

	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended	
	September 30,		September 30,	
	2017	2018	2017	2018
Stock Options	9,648,613	9,417,492	9,648,613	9,417,492
Convertible Notes	14,991,521	13,409,242	14,991,521	13,409,242
Restricted Stock Units	2,403,266	2,428,731	2,403,266	2,428,731
Total	27,043,400	25,255,465	27,043,400	25,255,465

## At-The-Market Offering Program

On May 31, 2017, the Company terminated its equity distribution agreement (the "Sales Agreement") with Citigroup Global Markets Inc. ("Citigroup"), as sales agent and/or principal. The Sales Agreement was terminable at will upon written notification by the Company with no penalty. Pursuant to the Sales Agreement, the Company was entitled to issue and sell, from time to time through or to Citigroup, shares of its common stock having an aggregate offering price of up to \$200,000 in an "at-the-market" offering program (the "ATM Program"). The ATM Program commenced on November 11, 2015 when the Company and Citigroup entered into the original equity distribution agreement, which was amended and restated on September 9, 2016 and again on December 21, 2016 prior to its termination.

The following table summarizes the activity under the ATM Program for the periods presented:

Nine
Months
Ended
September
30, 2017
Gross proceeds \$ 10,767
Fees and issuance costs 311
Net proceeds \$ 10,456
Shares issued 3,802,500

### **Table of Contents**

Note 15—Stock-Based Compensation

The following table summarizes the compensation expense and related income tax benefit related to the Company's stock-based compensation arrangements recognized in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations during the periods:

Three Months Nine Months
Ended Ended
September 30, September 30,
2017 2018 2017 2018

Stock-based compensation expense, net of \$0 tax in 2017 and 2018 (1) \$2,216 \$1,206 \$6,904 \$4,312

(1) \$300 of stock-based compensation expense for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017 is recorded in asset impairments and other charges in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations and is reported in asset impairments and other charges in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of cash flows. See Note 3 for more information.

As of September 30, 2018, there was \$5,242 of total unrecognized compensation costs related to unvested shares subject to outstanding stock options and restricted stock units, which is expected to be expensed over a weighted-average period of approximately 1.84 years.

Note 16—Stockholders' Equity

Issuance of Common Stock

On May 9, 2018, the Company entered into a stock purchase agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with Total Marketing Services, S.A., a wholly owned subsidiary of Total S.A. ("Total"). Pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, the Company agreed to sell and issue, and Total agreed to purchase, up to 50,856,296 shares of the Company's common stock at a purchase price of \$1.64 per share, all in a private placement (the "Total Private Placement"). The purchase price per share was determined based on the volume-weighted average price for the Company's common stock between March 23, 2018 (the day on which discussions began between the Company and Total) and May 3, 2018 (the day on which the Company agreed in principle with Total regarding the structure and basic terms of its investment). As of the date of the Purchase Agreement, Total did not hold or otherwise beneficially own any shares of the Company's common stock, and Total has agreed, until the later of May 9, 2020 or such date when it ceases to hold more than 5.0% of the Company's common stock then outstanding, among other similar undertakings and subject to customary conditions and exceptions, to not purchase shares of the Company's common stock or otherwise pursue transactions that would result in Total beneficially owning more than 30.0% of the Company's equity securities without the approval of the Company's board of directors.

On June 13, 2018, the Company and Total closed the Total Private Placement, in which: (1) the Company issued to Total all of the 50,856,296 shares of its common stock issuable under the Purchase Agreement, resulting in Total holding approximately 25.0% of the outstanding shares of the Company's common stock and the largest ownership position of the Company as of September 30, 2018; (2) Total paid to the Company an aggregate of \$83,404 in gross proceeds, which the Company has used and expects to continue to use for working capital and general corporate purposes, which may include executing its business plans, pursuing opportunities for further growth, and retiring a portion of its outstanding indebtedness; and (3) the Company and Total entered into a registration rights agreement, described below. In connection with the issuance of common stock, the Company incurred transaction fees of \$2,694.

Pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, the Company and Total also entered into a registration rights agreement on June 13, 2018, upon the closing under the Purchase Agreement. Pursuant to the registration rights agreement, the Company filed a registration statement with the SEC to cover the resale of the shares issued and sold under the Purchase Agreement, which was declared effective on August 16, 2018, and is obligated to use its commercially reasonable efforts to maintain the effectiveness of such registration statement until all such shares are sold or may be sold without restriction under Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. As of September 30, 2018, the Company was in compliance with all of its registration covenants set forth in the registration rights agreement.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, we issued and sold 3,802,500 shares of our common stock for gross proceeds of \$10,767 in the ATM Program. See Note 14 for more information.

### **Table of Contents**

#### Note 17—Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes for interim periods is determined using an estimate of the Company's annual effective tax rate, adjusted for discrete items, if any, that are taken into account in the relevant period. Each quarter, the Company updates the estimate of the annual effective tax rate, and if the estimated tax rate changes, a cumulative adjustment is recorded.

The Company's income tax benefit (expense) was \$44 and \$(89) for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, and \$2,183 and \$(266) for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively. Tax benefit (expense) for the 2018 periods was comprised of taxes due on the Company's U.S. operations, and for the 2017 periods was comprised of taxes due on the Company's U.S. and foreign operations. The decrease in the Company's income tax benefit for the three months ended September 30, 2018 as compared to the three months ended September 30, 2017 was primarily due to the absence of the tax benefit that arose from the Company's foreign operations following the CEC Combination (see Note 5). The decrease in the Company's income tax benefit for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 as compared to the nine months ended September 30, 2017 was primarily due to a decrease in the deferred tax benefit attributed to the reduction of goodwill amortization following the BP Transaction (see Note 4). The effective tax rates for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018 are different from the federal statutory tax rate primarily due to losses for which no tax benefit has been recognized. Following the BP Transaction and during the year ended December 31, 2017, the Company also benefited from the utilization of federal and state net operating loss ("NOL") carryovers that offset all of the Company's federal and the majority of its state taxes. In addition to the decrease in its deferred tax liability of \$2,493 attributed to the reduction in goodwill following the BP Transaction, the utilization of NOLs also resulted in a decrease of \$29,768 in the Company's deferred tax assets attributed to NOLs and a corresponding decrease in the Company's deferred tax asset valuation allowance.

The Company increased its liability for unrecognized tax benefits in the nine months ended September 30, 2018 by \$2,178, which was primarily attributable to the portion of AFTC revenue recognized in the period that was offset by the fuel tax the Company collected from its customers as an unrecognized tax benefit during the year ended December 31, 2017. The net interest incurred was immaterial for both the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively.

Note 18—Commitments and Contingencies

**Environmental Matters** 

The Company is subject to federal, state, local and foreign environmental laws and regulations. The Company does not anticipate any expenditures to comply with such laws and regulations that would have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or liquidity. The Company believes that its operations comply, in all material respects, with applicable federal, state, local and foreign environmental laws and regulations. Litigation, Claims and Contingencies

The Company may become party to various legal actions that arise in the ordinary course of its business. The Company is also subject to audit by tax and other authorities for varying periods in various federal, state, local and foreign jurisdictions, and disputes may arise during the course of these audits. It is impossible to determine the ultimate liabilities that the Company may incur resulting from any of these lawsuits, claims, proceedings, audits, commitments, contingencies and related matters or the timing of these liabilities, if any. If these matters were to ultimately be resolved unfavorably, it is possible that such an outcome could have a material adverse effect upon the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or liquidity. The Company, does not, however, anticipate such an outcome and it believes the ultimate resolution of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or liquidity.

Note 19—Alternative Fuels Excise Tax Credit

Under separate pieces of U.S. federal legislation, the Company has been eligible to receive the AFTC tax credit for its natural gas vehicle fuel sales made between October 1, 2006 and December 31, 2017. The AFTC, which had previously expired on December 31, 2016, was reinstated on February 9, 2018 to apply to vehicle fuel sales made from January 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017. The AFTC credit is equal to \$0.50 per gasoline gallon equivalent

of CNG that the Company sold as vehicle fuel, \$0.50 per liquid gallon of LNG that the Company sold as vehicle fuel through 2015, and \$0.50 per diesel gallon of LNG that the Company sold as vehicle fuel in 2016 and 2017.

Based on the service relationship with its customers, either the Company or its customers claims the credit. The Company records its AFTC credits, if any, as revenue in its consolidated statements of operations because the credits are fully payable to the Company and do not offset income tax liabilities. As such, the credits are not deemed income tax credits under the accounting guidance applicable to income taxes.

# **Table of Contents**

As a result of the most recent legislation authorizing AFTC being signed into law on February 9, 2018, all AFTC revenue for vehicle fuel the Company sold in the 2017 calendar year, totaling \$25,481, has been recognized and collected during the nine months ended September 30, 2018. In addition, during the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Internal Revenue Service approved, and the Company recognized as revenue, \$1,382 of AFTC credit claims related to prior years. AFTC is not currently available, and may not be reinstated, for vehicle fuel sales made after December 31, 2017.

### **Table of Contents**

Note 20—Recently Adopted Accounting Changes and Recently Issued Accounting Standards Recently Adopted Accounting Changes

In February 2018, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued ASU 2018-02, Income Statement -Reporting Comprehensive Income (Topic 220): Reclassification of Certain Tax Effects from Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income, which allows for a reclassification from accumulated other comprehensive income to retained earnings for stranded tax effects resulting from the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the "TCJA"). This update is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, which for the Company is the first quarter of 2019, with early adoption permitted. The Company elected to early adopt this ASU during the nine months ended September 30, 2018, which did not have any impact on the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements or related disclosures. The Company did not elect to reclassify the stranded tax effects of the TCJA as there were none. In December 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-18, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Restricted Cash. The new standard requires restricted cash and restricted cash equivalents to be included as components of total cash and cash equivalents as presented on the statement of cash flows. This pronouncement is effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017, which for the Company is the first quarter of 2018. The Company adopted this standard on a retrospective basis, and adoption did not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements or related disclosures. As a result of including restricted cash with cash and cash equivalents when reconciling the beginning-of-period and end-of-period total amounts presented in the accompanying condensed consolidated statement of cash flows, net cash flows decreased by \$5,533 for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 (see Note 1).

In September 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-15, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Payments. The new standard provides clarification as to the classification of certain transactions as operating, investing or financing activities. This pronouncement is effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017, which for the Company is the first quarter of 2018. Adoption of this standard did not have any impact on the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements and related disclosures for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) ("ASC 606"), which amends the guidance in former Accounting Standards Codification Topic 605, Revenue Recognition, to provide a single, comprehensive revenue recognition model for all contracts with customers. The new standard requires an entity to recognize revenue in a manner that depicts the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in amounts that reflect the consideration to which an entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. The new standard also requires entities to enhance disclosures about the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from contracts with customers. The standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017, which for the Company was the first quarter of 2018.

The Company adopted this standard using the modified retrospective method and recognized the cumulative effect of initially applying ASC 606 as an adjustment to accumulated deficit in the consolidated balance sheet as of January 1, 2018. Results for reporting periods beginning after January 1, 2018 are presented under ASC 606, while prior period amounts are not adjusted. This adoption did not have a material impact to the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements.

The ASC 606 adoption adjustments are as follows, and relate to significant financing components resulting from an advance payment by a customer of NG Advantage and an extended payment term to a station construction customer:

	Balance as of December 31, 2017			Balance as of January 1, 2018
Notes receivable and other long-term assets, net	,	\$ (963	)	\$20,434
Deferred revenue	\$3,432	\$ 330		\$3,762
Accumulated deficit	\$(683,570)	\$ (1,293	)	\$(684,863)

The ASC 606 adoption adjustments on the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2018 are as follows:

### **Table of Contents**

September 30, 2018

Balance

before Effect of As ASC 606 Change Reported

Adoption

Notes receivable and other long-term assets, net \$16,885 \$(907 ) \$15,978

Deferred revenue \$7,989 \$841 \$8,830

Accumulated deficit \$(693,767) \$(1,748) \$(695,515)

The impact on the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018 was immaterial.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, Leases. The new standard requires most leases to be recognized on the balance sheet which will increase reported assets and liabilities. Lessor accounting remains substantially similar to current guidance. The new standard is effective for annual and interim periods in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, which for the Company is the first quarter of 2019, and mandates adoption using a modified retrospective method. The Company has completed its first phase of globally identifying its leases and is in the process of identifying changes to its processes, internal controls and system requirements and configurations that would result from the new lease standard. The Company's implementation efforts are progressing as planned. The Company's evaluation of the impact this ASU will have on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures is ongoing and not complete.

### **Table of Contents**

# Note 21—Subsequent Events

In October 2018, in support of the Company's truck financing program, which the Company calls "Zero Now Financing," the Company executed two commodity swap contracts with Total Gas & Power North America, an affiliate of Total, for a total of five million diesel gallons annually from April 1, 2019 to June 30, 2024. These commodity swap contracts are used to manage the risk related to the diesel -to -natural gas price spread and are measured at fair value with changes in the fair value to be recorded in the consolidated statement of operations in the period incurred. Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations The following Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (this discussion, as well as discussions under the same heading in our other periodic reports, are referred to as the "MD&A") should be read together with our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes included in this report, and all cross references to notes included in this MD&A refer to the identified note in such consolidated financial statements. For additional context with which to understand our financial condition and results of operations, refer to the MD&A included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2017, which was filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") on March 13, 2018, as well as the audited consolidated financial statements and notes included therein (collectively, our "2017 Form 10-K"). Pursuant to Instruction 2 to paragraph (b) of Item 303 of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC, in preparing this MD&A, we have presumed that readers have access to and have read the MD&A contained in our 2017 Form 10-K. Unless the context indicates otherwise, all references to "Clean Energy," the "Company," "we," "us," or "our" in this MD&A refer to Clean Energy Fuels Corp. together with its consolidated subsidiaries.

# Cautionary Note Regarding Forward Looking Statements

This MD&A and the other disclosures in this report contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Forward-looking statements are statements other than historical facts and relate to future events or circumstances or our future performance, and they are based on our current assumptions, expectations and beliefs concerning future developments and their potential effect on our business. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by the following words: "if," "may," "might," "shall," "will," "can," "could," "would," "should," " "intend," "plan," "goal," "objective," "initiative," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "predict," "project," "forecast," "potentia "ongoing" or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology, although the absence of these words does not mean that a statement is not forward-looking. The forward-looking statements we make in this discussion include statements about, among other things, our future financial and operating performance, our growth strategies and anticipated trends in our industry and our business. Although the forward-looking statements in this discussion reflect our good faith judgment based on available information, they are only predictions and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our or our industry's actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. Factors that might cause or contribute to such differences include, among others, those discussed under "Risk Factors" in this report. In addition, we operate in a competitive and rapidly evolving industry in which new risks emerge from time to time, and it is not possible for us to predict all of the risks we may face, nor can we assess the impact of all factors on our business or the extent to which any factor or combination of factors could cause actual results to differ from our expectations. As a result of these and other potential risks and uncertainties, our forward-looking statements should not be relied on or viewed as predictions of future events. All forward-looking statements in this discussion are made only as of the date of this document and, except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update publicly any forward-looking statements for any reason, including to conform these statements to actual results or to changes in our expectations.

### Overview

We are the leading provider of natural gas as an alternative fuel for vehicle fleets in the United States and Canada, based on the number of stations operated and the amount of gasoline gallon equivalents ("GGEs") of renewable natural gas ("RNG"), compressed natural gas ("CNG") and liquefied natural gas ("LNG") delivered. Our principal business is

supplying RNG, CNG and LNG (RNG can be delivered in the form of CNG or LNG) for light, medium and heavy-duty vehicles and providing operation and maintenance ("O&M") services for public and private vehicle fleet customer stations. As a comprehensive solution provider, we also design, build, operate and maintain fueling stations; sell and service natural gas fueling compressors and other equipment used in CNG stations and LNG stations; offer assessment, design and modification solutions to provide operators with code-compliant service and maintenance facilities for natural gas vehicle fleets; transport and sell CNG and LNG via "virtual" natural gas pipelines and interconnects; procure and sell RNG; sell tradable credits we generate by selling RNG and conventional natural gas as a vehicle fuel, including Renewable Identification Numbers ("RIN Credits" or "RINs") under the federal Renewable Fuel Standard Phase 2 and credits under the California and Oregon Low Carbon Fuel Standards (collectively, "LCFS Credits"); help our customers acquire and finance natural gas vehicles; and obtain federal, state and local tax credits, grants and incentives. In

### **Table of Contents**

addition, before March 31, 2017, we produced RNG at our own production facilities (which we sold, along with certain of our other RNG production assets, in the transaction we refer to as the "BP Transaction"), and before December 29, 2017, we manufactured natural gas fueling compressors and other equipment used in CNG stations (which we combined with another company's natural gas fueling compressor manufacturing business in a newly formed joint venture, in the transaction we refer to as the "CEC Combination").

We serve fleet vehicle operators in a variety of markets, including heavy-duty trucking, airports, refuse, public transit, industrial and institutional energy users, and government fleets. We believe these fleet markets will continue to present a growth opportunity for natural gas vehicle fuel for the foreseeable future. As of September 30, 2018, we served nearly 1,000 fleet customers operating over 46,000 natural gas vehicles, and we currently own, operate or supply approximately 530 natural gas fueling stations in 41 states in the United States and four provinces in Canada. Performance Overview

This performance overview discusses matters on which our management focuses in evaluating our financial condition and our operating results.

## Sources of Revenue

The following table represents our sources of revenue:

	Three Months	Three Months	Nine	Nine
			Months	Months
	Ended	Ended	Ended	Ended
Revenue (in millions)	September	September		
	30,	30,	September	•
	2017	2018	30,	30,
	2017	2016	2017	2018
Volume -Related (1)	\$ 63.1	\$ 67.8	\$ 200.0	\$ 197.8
Compressor Sales (2)	5.9	_	17.6	_
Station Construction Sales	12.5	9.4	34.1	20.9
AFTC (3)		_	_	26.9
Other	0.3	0.1	0.6	4.6
Total	\$ 81.8	\$ 77.3	\$ 252.3	\$ 250.2

Our volume-related revenue primarily consists of sales of RNG, CNG and LNG fuel, performance of O&M services, and sales of RINs and LCFS Credits. More information about our volume of fuel and O&M services delivered in the periods is included below under "Key Operating Data." The following table summarizes our revenue from sales of RINs and LCFS Credits in the periods:

	Three		Nine		
	Months		Months		
	Ended		Ended		
	September		September		
	30,		30,		
(In millions)	2017 (a)	2018	2017	2018	
RIN Credits (b)	\$3.8	\$4.0	\$17.2	\$10.5	
LCFS Credits (b)	_	2.6	2.9	6.5	
Total	\$3.8	\$6.6	\$20.1	\$17.0	

We recognized no revenue from sales of LCFS Credits during the three months ended September 30, 2017 primarily because the majority of the LCFS Credits we had generated were sold in the BP Transaction and we could not sell a. our remaining LCFS Credits due to restrictions imposed on our credit account pending completion of an ongoing administrative review by the California Air Resources Board ("CARB"), which was completed in November 2017. b.

Revenue from sales of RINs and LCFS Credits decreased after the first quarter of 2017 due to the effects of the BP Transaction. Please see the MD&A contained in our 2017 Form 10-K for more information.

- (2) We completed the CEC Combination on December 29, 2017 (see Note 5). As a result, no revenue for compressor sales has been or will be received or recorded after that date.
  - Represents a federal alternative fuels tax credit that we refer to as "AFTC," which expired December 31, 2016 but,
- (3) subsequent to December 31, 2017, was reinstated for vehicle fuel sales made in 2017. See "Recent Developments" below for more information.

### **Table of Contents**

### **Key Operating Data**

Clean Energy Fuels. Corp (4)

In evaluating our operating performance, our management focuses primarily on: (1) the amount of RNG, CNG and LNG gasoline gallon equivalents delivered (which we define as (i) the volume of gasoline gallon equivalents we sell to our customers, plus (ii) the volume of gasoline gallon equivalents dispensed at facilities we do not own but where we provide O&M services on a per-gallon or fixed fee basis, plus (iii) our proportionate share of the gasoline gallon equivalents sold as CNG by our joint venture with Mansfield Ventures, LLC called Mansfield Clean Energy Partners, LLC ("MCEP"), plus (iv) our proportionate share (as applicable) of the gasoline gallon equivalents of RNG produced and sold as pipeline quality natural gas by the RNG production facilities we owned before completion of the BP Transaction, (2) our station construction cost of sales, (3) our gross margin (which we define as revenue minus cost of sales), and (4) net income (loss) attributable to us. The following tables present our key operating data for the years ended December 31, 2015, 2016, and 2017 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018:

ended December 31, 2015, 2	2016, and 20	I / and for the	three and nine	months ended	d September 3	0, 2017 and	1 2018:
Gasoline gallon equivalents delivered (in millions)		Year Ended 1,December 3 2016		Ended	nsThree Month Ended September 30, 2018	Months Ended	Nine Months Ended rSeptember 30, 2018
CNG (1)	229.2	259.2	283.4	73.5	75.4	213.1	220.0
LNG	70.5	66.8	66.1	17.3	16.9	50.0	46.8
RNG (2)	8.8	3.0	1.9	0.7		1.9	_
Total	308.5	329.0	351.4	91.5	92.3	265.0	266.8
Gasoline gallon equivalents delivered (in millions)  O&M services Fuel (1) Fuel and O&M services (3) Total		Year Ended 31,December 3 2016 176.6 128.5 23.9 329.0		Ellueu	nsThree Month Ended September 30, 2018 53.4 32.2 6.7 92.3	Ended	Nine Months Ended rSeptember 30, 2018 154.6 92.8 19.4 266.8
Other operating data (in mill	lions) Dec 201		mber 3 Decem 2017	naea Enaea	Ended September 30, 2018	Ended	Nine Months Ended erSeptember 30, 2018 \$ 20.7
		2.3 \$ 57. 25.8 \$ 147		\$ 11.6 \$ 8.5	\$ 8.7 \$ 24.5	\$ 31.3 \$ 60.8	\$ 20.7 \$ 96.9
Gross margin (4) (5)	\$ 1.	23.8 \$ 147	7.1 \$ 83.8	\$ 8.3	\$ 24.3	\$ 00.8	\$ 90.9
Net loss attributable to Clean Energy Fuels, Corp. (4)	\$ (1	34.2 ) \$ (12	.2 ) \$ (79.2	) \$ (94.1	) \$ (10.9	\$ (50.9)	\$(10.7)

<sup>(1)</sup> As noted above, amounts include our proportionate share of the GGEs sold as CNG by our joint venture MCEP. GGEs sold by this joint venture were 0.4 million, 0.5 million, and 0.5 million, for the years ended December 31, 2015, 2016, and 2017, respectively, 0.1 million and 0.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, and 0.4 million and 0.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively.

- (2) Represents RNG sold as non-vehicle fuel. RNG, sold as vehicle fuel, is sold under the brand name Redeem™ and is included in this table in the CNG or LNG amounts as applicable based on the form in which it was sold. GGEs of Redeem sold were 50.1 million, 58.6 million, and 78.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2015, 2016, and 2017, respectively, 19.3 million and 28.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, and 53.6 million and 70.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively.
- (3) Represents gasoline gallon equivalents at stations where we provide both fuel and O&M services. Includes the following amounts of AFTC revenue: \$31.0 million, \$26.6 million, and \$0.0 million for the years
- (4) ended December 31, 2015, 2016, and 2017, respectively, and \$0.0 million and \$26.9 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, respectively.
- (5) For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, gross margin includes an inventory valuation provision of \$13.2 million. See Note 3 for more information.

## **Recent Developments**

BP RNG Supply Agreement. In October 2018, we entered into a joint marketing arrangement that provides for us to receive an increased supply of RNG from BP. We expect that this will boost our volumes of RNG vehicle fuel in future periods. We will also share in the incremental environmental credit revenue generated from the additional RNG supply provided as vehicle fuel.

### **Table of Contents**

Full Cash Repayment of 5.25% Notes. On October 1, 2018, we paid to the holders of our 5.25% Convertible Senior Notes due 2018 (the "5.25% Notes"), in cash, an aggregate of \$110.5 million in principal amount plus \$2.9 million in accrued and unpaid interest owed under all then-outstanding 5.25% Notes due October 2018. Upon such payment, the 5.25% Notes were surrendered and canceled in full and we have no further obligations under such notes.

Total Private Placement. On May 9, 2018, we entered into a stock purchase agreement ("Purchase Agreement") with Total Marketing Services, S.A., a wholly owned subsidiary of Total S.A. ("Total"), for the sale and issuance to Total of up to 50,856,296 shares of our common stock at a purchase price of \$1.64 per share, all in a private placement (the "Total Private Placement"). The Total Private Placement closed on June 13, 2018, upon the satisfaction of all conditions to closing set forth in the Purchase Agreement. At the closing, we issued to Total all of the 50,856,296 shares of our common stock issuable under the Purchase Agreement, and Total paid to us an aggregate of \$83.4 million in gross proceeds, which we have used and expect to continue to use for working capital and general corporate purposes, which may include executing our business plans, pursuing opportunities for further growth, and retiring a portion of our outstanding indebtedness.

The agreements related to the Total Private Placement also contain representations, warranties and covenants made by us and Total regarding, among other matters, certain director designation rights we have granted to Total (along with undertakings by certain of our stockholders, including all of our directors and executive officers, to vote their shares in favor of such director designees in future elections of directors), certain registration rights we have granted to Total for the shares that were issued and sold, certain limitations on Total's purchase of additional securities of our Company without the approval of our board of directors, and various other matters that are customary for transactions of this nature.

In addition, and separate from the Total Private Placement, we have also launched a truck financing program with Total, pursuant to which Total will provide \$100.0 million of credit support, designed to facilitate and grow the deployment of heavy-duty natural gas trucks in the United States. In October 2018, in support of the truck financing program, we executed two commodity swap agreements with Total Gas & Power North American, an affiliate of Total, for a total of five million diesel gallons annually from April 1, 2019 to June 30, 2024. These swap agreements are designed to manage our risk related to the diesel -to -natural gas price spread.

AFTC. The AFTC, which had previously expired on December 31, 2016, was reinstated on February 9, 2018 to apply to vehicle fuel sales made from January 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017. As a result, all AFTC revenue for vehicle fuel we sold in the 2017 calendar year, which totaled \$25.5 million, was recognized and collected in the nine months ended September 30, 2018. The AFTC credit for 2017 is equal to \$0.50 per gasoline gallon equivalent of CNG that we sold as vehicle fuel, and \$0.50 per diesel gallon of LNG that we sold as vehicle fuel. In addition, during the nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Internal Revenue Service approved, and we recognized as revenue, \$1.3 million of AFTC credit claims related to prior years. AFTC is not currently available, and may not be reinstated, for vehicle fuel sales made after December 31, 2017.

### Business Risks and Uncertainties and Other Trends

Our business and prospects are exposed to numerous risks and uncertainties. For more information, see "Risk Factors" in Part II, Item 1A of this report. In addition, our performance in any period may be affected by various trends in our business and our industry, including certain seasonality trends. See the description of the key trends in our past performance and anticipated future trends included in the MD&A contained in our 2017 Form 10-K. Except as set forth below, there have been no material changes to such trends as described in the MD&A contained in our 2017 Form 10-K.

In the third and fourth quarters of 2017, as described further in our 2017 Form 10-K, we took actions we believe will better align our activities and assets with current and anticipated market demand, and these actions will have an impact on our future performance and financial condition. For instance, our fueling station closures and the CEC

Contribution have decreased our aggregate revenue and cost levels, and we expect these lower levels to continue. In addition, the actions we took to reduce our operating costs, including a workforce reduction and other measures to reduce overhead costs, have contributed to decreased expenses, particularly selling, general and administrative expenses, and we expect these lower expense levels will also continue. These actions also led us to record asset impairment and other cash and non-cash charges in 2017, which could be repeated if we decide to implement similar measures in the future.

The market for natural gas as a vehicle fuel is a relatively new and developing market, and has experienced slow, volatile or unpredictable growth in many sectors. For example, to date, adoption and deployment of natural gas vehicles, both in general and in certain of our key customer markets, including heavy-duty trucking, have been slower and more limited than we anticipated. Also, other important markets, including airports, refuse and public transit, have experienced fluctuations in their natural gas adoption, including slower volume and customer growth in 2018 to date that could continue in future periods. Moreover, adoption of and demand for the different types of natural gas vehicle fuel, including CNG, LNG and RNG, are subject to significant

## **Table of Contents**

fluctuations, including decreased LNG volumes in some markets in recent periods that may continue in the future and may not be sufficiently offset by any increase in demand for RNG or CNG.

## **Debt Compliance**

Certain of the agreements governing our outstanding debt, which are discussed in Note 13, have certain non-financial covenants with which we must comply. As of September 30, 2018, we were in compliance with all of these covenants. Risk Management Activities

Our risk management activities are discussed in the MD&A contained in our 2017 Form 10-K. In the nine months ended September 30, 2018, there were no material changes to these activities.

**Critical Accounting Policies** 

We believe the following critical accounting policies affect our more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our condensed consolidated financial statements.

Revenue recognition;

Impairment of goodwill and long-lived assets;

Income taxes; and

Fair value measurements.

These critical accounting policies and the related judgments and estimates are discussed in the MD&A contained in our 2017 Form 10-K, except that effective January 1, 2018, we adopted new guidance for our revenue recognition policy that superseded the previous guidance for revenue recognition. The new guidance, and our revenue recognition policy under this new guidance, is described Note 2. There have been no other material changes to our critical accounting policies as described in the MD&A contained in our 2017 Form 10-K.

Recently Issued and Adopted Accounting Standards

See Note 20 for a description of recently issued and adopted accounting standards.

### **Table of Contents**

### **Results of Operations**

Three Months Ended September 30, 2018 Compared to Three Months Ended September 30, 2017

The table below presents, for each period indicated, each line item of our statement of operations data as a percentage of our total revenue for the period. Additionally, the narrative that follows provides a comparative discussion of certain of these line items between the periods indicated. Historical results are not indicative of the results to be expected in the current period or any future period.

	Three Mo	onths
	Ended Se	ptember
	30,	
	2017	2018
Statement of Operations Data:		
Revenue:		
Product revenue	82.7 %	87.2 %
Service revenue	17.3	12.8
Total revenue	100.0	100.0
Operating expenses:		
Cost of sales (exclusive of depreciation and amortization shown separately below):		
Product cost of sales	64.7	62.2
Service cost of sales	8.9	6.1
Inventory valuation provision	16.1	_
Selling, general and administrative	30.3	23.8
Depreciation and amortization	17.2	17.3
Asset impairments and other charges	74.2	_
Total operating expenses	211.4	109.4
Operating income (loss)	(111.4)	(9.4)
Interest expense	(5.2)	(5.3)
Interest income	0.6	1.5
Other income (expense), net	0.0	(0.2)
Loss from equity method investments	0.0	(0.7)
Gain from extinguishment of debt	_	_
Gain from sale of certain assets of subsidiary	_	
Loss from formation of equity method investment	_	(1.5)
Loss before income taxes	(116.0)	(15.6)
Income tax benefit (expense)	0.1	(0.1)
Net loss	(115.9)	(15.7)
Loss attributable to noncontrolling interest	0.9	1.7
Net loss attributable to Clean Energy Fuels Corp.	(115.0)%	(14.0)%
D D 1 11 04 5 111 . 055 0 111 1 1 1	1 10	1 20 2

Revenue. Revenue decreased by \$4.5 million to \$77.3 million in the three months ended September 30, 2018, from \$81.8 million in the three months ended September 30, 2017. This decrease was primarily due to lower station construction sales and the absence of compressor revenue, partially offset by higher volume -related revenue. Station construction sales decreased by \$3.1 million between periods, principally due to fewer full station and station upgrade projects in process.

Compressor revenue decreased by \$5.9 million between periods due to the completion of the CEC Combination in December 2017 (see Note 5).

Volume -related revenue increased by \$4.7 million between periods, primarily due to a higher effective price per gallon charged, an increase in gallons delivered between periods, and the impact of temporarily stopping sales of LCFS Credits due to restrictions imposed on our LCFS Credit account during the 2017 period.

### **Table of Contents**

Our effective price per gallon charged was \$0.73 for the three months ended September 30, 2018, a \$0.04 per gallon increase from \$0.69 per gallon for the three months ended September 30, 2017. Our effective price per gallon is defined as revenue generated from selling RNG, CNG, LNG, and any related RINs and LCFS Credits and providing O&M services to our vehicle fleet customers at stations we do not own and for which we receive a per-gallon or fixed fee, all divided by the total GGEs delivered less GGEs delivered by non-consolidated entities, such as entities that are accounted for under the equity method. The increase in our effective price per gallon between periods was primarily due to higher retail selling prices and the impact to the 2017 period of temporarily stopping sales of LCFS Credits due to restrictions imposed on our LCFS Credit account during the period.

Cost of sales. Cost of sales decreased by \$20.5 million to \$52.8 million in the three months ended September 30, 2018, from \$73.3 million in the three months ended September 30, 2017. This decrease was primarily due to a \$13.2 million inventory valuation provision recorded in the three months ended September 30, 2017 (see Note 3), and a \$6.3 million decrease in costs related to our former compressor manufacturing business due to the completion of the CEC Combination in December 2017 (see Note 5).

Our effective cost per gallon increased by \$0.01 per gallon between periods, to \$0.47 per gallon in the three months ended September 30, 2018 from \$0.46 per gallon in the three months ended September 30, 2017. Our effective cost per gallon is defined as the total costs associated with delivering natural gas, including gas commodity costs, transportation fees, liquefaction charges, and other site operating costs, plus the total cost of providing O&M services at stations that we do not own and for which we receive a per-gallon or fixed fee, including direct technician labor, indirect supervisor and management labor, repair parts and other direct maintenance costs, all divided by the total GGEs delivered less GGEs delivered by non-consolidated entities, such as entities that are accounted for under the equity method. The increase in our effective cost per gallon was primarily due to a temporary increase in natural gas transportation prices on the SoCalGas system.

Selling, general and administrative. Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased by \$6.4 million to \$18.4 million in the three months ended September 30, 2018, from \$24.8 million in the three months ended September 30, 2017. This decrease was primarily driven by continued cost reduction efforts and reduced administrative costs due to the completion of the CEC Combination in 2017.

Depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization decreased by \$0.7 million to \$13.4 million in the three months ended September 30, 2018, from \$14.1 million in the three months ended September 30, 2017, primarily due to asset impairments related to our station closures and former natural gas compressor manufacturing business recorded during the third quarter of 2017.

Asset impairments and other charges. During the three months ended September 30, 2017, we recorded asset impairments and other cash and non-cash charges totaling \$60.7 million related to our station closures, our former natural gas fueling compressor manufacturing business, our workforce reduction and other steps taken to reduce overhead costs. See Note 3 for more information. We recorded no comparable charge in the 2018 period. Interest expense. Interest expense decreased by \$0.2 million to \$4.1 million in the three months ended September 30, 2018, from \$4.3 million in the three months ended September 30, 2017. This decrease was primarily due to a reduction of outstanding indebtedness between periods.

Other income (expense), net. Other income (expense), net decreased between periods, which was primarily attributable to an increase in losses recorded from disposals of assets between periods.

Loss from equity method investments. Loss from equity method investments increased by \$0.5 million between periods, which was primarily attributable to the completion of the CEC Combination in December 2017.

Loss from formation of equity method investment. During the three months ended September 30, 2018, we recorded a loss of \$1.2 million related to additional commitments incurred as a result of the CEC Combination. We recorded no comparable loss in the 2017 period.

Income tax benefit (expense). Income tax benefit decreased between periods, primarily due to the absence of the tax benefit that arose from the Company's foreign operations following the CEC Combination (see Note 5). Loss attributable to noncontrolling interest. During the three months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, we recorded a \$0.7 million and \$1.3 million reversal of loss, respectively, for the noncontrolling interest in the net loss of our subsidiary, NG Advantage LLC ("NG Advantage"). The noncontrolling interest in NG Advantage represents a

46.7% and 46.5% minority interest that was held by third parties during the 2017 and 2018 periods, respectively.

### **Table of Contents**

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017

The table below presents, for each period indicated, each line item of our statement of operations data as a percentage of our total revenue for the period. Additionally, the narrative that follows provides a comparative discussion of certain of these line items between the periods indicated. Historical results are not indicative of the results to be expected in the current period or any future period.

	Nine M	onths	
	Ended S	Septem	ber
	30,		
	2017	2018	,
Statement of Operations Data:			
Revenue:			
Product revenue	83.9 %		
Service revenue	16.1	11.7	
Total revenue	100.0	100.	0
Operating expenses:			
Cost of sales (exclusive of depreciation and amortization shown separately below):			
Product cost of sales	62.7	55.8	
Service cost of sales	8.0	5.4	
Inventory valuation provision	5.2		
Selling, general and administrative	28.5	22.8	
Depreciation and amortization	17.3	15.8	
Asset impairments and other charges	24.0		
Total operating expenses	145.7	99.8	
Operating income (loss)	(45.7)	0.2	
Interest expense	(5.3)	(5.2	)
Interest income	0.5	0.9	
Other income (expense), net	0.0	(0.1)	)
Loss from equity method investments	0.0	(1.1)	)
Gain from extinguishment of debt	1.3		
Gain from sale of certain assets of subsidiary	27.7		
Loss from formation of equity method investment		(0.5)	)
Loss before income taxes	(21.5)	(5.8	)
Income tax benefit (expense)	0.9	(0.1)	)
Net loss	(20.6)	(5.9	)
Loss attributable to noncontrolling interest	0.7	1.7	
Net loss attributable to Clean Energy Fuels Corp.	(19.9)%	6 (4.2	)%
D 1 11 40 1 111 40 70 0 111 1 1 1	1 10		20

Revenue. Revenue decreased by \$2.1 million to \$250.2 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2018, from \$252.3 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2018. This decrease was primarily due to the absence of compressor revenue and lower station construction sales and volume -related revenue, partially offset by the addition of AFTC revenue.

Compressor revenue decreased by \$17.6 million between periods due to the completion of the CEC Combination in December 2017 (see Note 5).

Station construction sales decreased by \$13.2 million between periods, principally due to fewer full station and station upgrade projects in process.

Volume -related revenue decreased by \$2.2 million between periods, primarily due to reduced revenue received from sales of RINs and LCFS Credits, which was due in large part to the effects of the BP Transaction (see Note 4) as

described in the MD&A contained in our 2017 Form 10-K and, to a lesser extent, the decrease in natural gas prices between periods.

## **Table of Contents**

Our effective price per gallon charged was \$0.74 for the nine months ended September 30, 2018, a \$0.02 per gallon decrease from \$0.76 per gallon for the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The decrease in our effective price per gallon between periods was primarily due to lower revenue from sales of RINs and LCFS Credits and, to a lesser extent, the decrease in natural gas prices between periods.

AFTC revenue increased by \$26.9 million between periods due to the absence of AFTC in the 2017 period and our recognition in the 2018 period of AFTC revenue for all of the vehicle fuel we sold in 2017.

Cost of sales. Cost of sales decreased by \$38.3 million to \$153.3 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2018, from \$191.5 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2017. This decrease was primarily due to a \$13.2 million inventory valuation provision recorded in the three months ended September 30, 2017 (see Note 3), a \$16.4 million decrease in costs related to our former compressor manufacturing business due to the completion of the CEC Combination in December 2017 (see Note 5) and a \$10.6 million decrease in costs related to lower station construction sales.

Our effective cost per gallon decreased by \$0.01 per gallon between periods, to \$0.48 per gallon in the nine months ended September 30, 2018 from \$0.49 per gallon in the nine months ended September 30, 2017. The decrease in our effective cost per gallon was primarily due to a decrease in natural gas prices between periods and, to a lesser extent, the sale of our RNG production facilities in the BP Transaction, resulting in no costs to operate these facilities incurred in the 2018 period.

Selling, general and administrative. Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased by \$14.8 million to \$57.1 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2018, from \$71.9 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2017. This decrease was primarily driven by continued cost reduction efforts and reduced administrative costs due to the completion of the CEC Combination in 2017.

Depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization decreased by \$4.3 million to \$39.5 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2018, from \$43.8 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2017, primarily due to asset impairments related to our station closures and former natural gas compressor manufacturing business recorded during the third quarter of 2017.

Asset impairments and other charges. During the three months ended September 30, 2017, we recorded asset impairments and other cash and non-cash charges totaling \$60.7 million related to our station closures, our former natural gas fueling compressor manufacturing business, our workforce reduction and other steps taken to reduce overhead costs. See Note 3 for more information. We recorded no comparable charge in the 2018 period. Interest expense. Interest expense decreased by \$0.4 million to \$13.1 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2018, from \$13.5 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2017. This decrease was primarily due to a reduction of outstanding indebtedness between periods.

Other income (expense), net. Other income (expense), net increased between periods, which was primarily attributable to the absence of our former compressor subsidiary in the 2018 period.

Loss from equity method investments. Loss from equity method investments increased by \$2.6 million between periods, which was attributable to the completion of the CEC Combination in December 2017.

Gain from extinguishment of debt. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, we recorded a gain of \$3.2 million related to the extinguishment of debt. We recorded no comparable gain in the 2018 period.

Gain from sale of certain assets of subsidiary. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, we recorded a gain of \$69.9 million related to the BP Transaction. We recorded no comparable gain in the 2018 period.

Loss from formation of equity method investment. During the nine months ended September 30, 2018, we recorded a loss of \$1.2 million related to additional funding for certain commitments incurred as a result of the CEC Combination. We recorded no comparable loss in the 2017 period.

Income tax benefit (expense). Income tax benefit decreased between periods. The change was primarily due to a decrease in the deferred tax benefit due to the completion of the reduction of goodwill amortization following the BP

## Transaction.

Loss attributable to noncontrolling interest. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2018, we recorded a \$1.8 million and \$4.2 million reversal of loss, respectively, for the noncontrolling interest in the net loss of NG Advantage. The noncontrolling interest in NG Advantage represents a 46.7% and 46.5% minority interest that was held by third parties during the 2017 and 2018 periods, respectively.

### **Table of Contents**

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Liquidity

Liquidity is the ability to meet present and future financial obligations through operating cash flows, the sale or maturity of investments or the acquisition of additional funds through capital management. Our financial position and liquidity are, and will continue to be, influenced by a variety of factors, including the level of our outstanding indebtedness and the principal and interest we are obligated to pay on our indebtedness, our capital expenditure requirements and any merger, divestiture or acquisition activity, as well as our ability to generate cash flows from our operations. We expect cash provided by our operating activities to fluctuate as a result of a number of factors, including our operating results and the factors that impact these results, including the amount and timing of our billing, collections and liability payments, completion of our station construction projects and receipt of government credits, grants and incentives.

# Cash Flows

Cash provided by operating activities was \$29.0 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2018, compared to \$3.4 million used in operating activities in the comparable 2017 period. The increase in cash provided by operating activities was primarily attributable to the AFTC revenue collected in June 2018, in addition to changes in working capital resulting from the timing of receipts and payments of cash.

Cash provided by investing activities was \$34.3 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2018, compared to \$50.3 million provided by investing activities in the comparable 2017 period. Cash provided by investing activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 consisted primarily of maturities and sales of short-term investments, net of purchases. Cash provided by investing activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 consisted primarily of cash received in connection with the sale of our assets relating to our RNG production business in the BP Transaction.

Cash provided by financing activities in the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was \$59.6 million, compared to \$43.9 million used in financing activities in the comparable 2017 period. Cash provided by financing activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 consisted primarily of cash proceeds, net of fees, from our issuance of stock in the Total Private Placement, partially offset by our repayment of capital lease obligations and debt instruments. Cash used in financing activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 consisted primarily of our repayment of borrowings under a revolving line of credit and our repayment of capital lease obligations and debt instruments, partially offset by cash proceeds from our issuance of stock in the ATM Program, as discussed below.

## Capital Expenditures and Other Uses of Cash

We require cash to fund our capital expenditures, operating expenses and working capital requirements, including costs associated with fuel sales, outlays for the design and construction of new fueling stations, additions or other modifications to existing fueling stations, debt repayments and repurchases, purchases of CNG tanker trailers and natural gas heavy-duty trucks, maintenance of LNG production facilities, any investments in other entities, mergers and acquisitions (if any), financing natural gas vehicles for our customers, pursuing market expansion as opportunities arise, including geographically and to new customer markets, supporting our sales and marketing activities, including support of legislative and regulatory initiatives, and other general corporate purposes.

Our business plan calls for approximately \$15.0 million in capital expenditures for 2018. Our capital expenditures primarily relate to the construction of CNG fueling stations, IT software and equipment and LNG plant maintenance costs.

In addition, NG Advantage may spend as much as \$15.0 million to purchase additional CNG trailers and equipment in support of its operations and customer contracts; NG Advantage intends to seek financing from third parties for such capital expenditures.

We had total indebtedness of approximately \$239.1 million in principal amount as of September 30, 2018, of which approximately \$111.8 million, \$55.5 million, \$55.3 million, \$4.9 million, \$4.4 million and \$7.2 million is expected to become due in 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021, 2022 and thereafter, respectively. Of these amounts, on October 1, 2018, we paid to the holders, in cash, an aggregate of \$110.5 million in principal amount plus \$2.9 million in accrued and unpaid interest owed under all then-outstanding 5.25% Notes.

### **Table of Contents**

We expect our total interest payment obligations relating to our indebtedness to be approximately \$16.7 million in 2018, \$9.4 million of which had been paid when due as of September 30, 2018 and \$2.9 million of which was paid on October 1, 2018. As of September 30, 2018, we are permitted to issue up to 14.0 million shares of common stock to repay part of the outstanding principal amount of certain of our convertible notes. Although we believe we have sufficient liquidity and capital resources to repay our debt coming due in the next 12 months, we may elect to pursue alternatives, such as refinancing or debt or equity offerings, to increase our cash management flexibility.

We intend to make payments under our various debt instruments when due and pursue opportunities for earlier repayment and/or refinancing if and when these opportunities arise.

We may also elect to invest additional amounts in companies, assets or joint ventures in the natural gas fueling infrastructure, vehicle or services industries, RNG production, or use capital for other activities or pursuits, in addition to those described above.

## Sources of Cash

Historically, our principal sources of liquidity have consisted of cash on hand, cash provided by our operations, including, if available, AFTC and other government credits, grants and incentives, cash provided by financing activities, and sales of assets. In addition, our revolving credit facility with PlainsCapital Bank ("Plains"), as described below, provides us with an additional source of liquidity. As of September 30, 2018, we had total cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments of \$254.1 million, compared to \$177.5 million as of December 31, 2017. We expect cash provided by our operating activities to fluctuate depending on our operating results, which can be affected by the amount and timing of natural gas vehicle fuel sales, station construction sales, sales of RINs and LCFS Credits and recognition of other government credits, grants and incentives, such as AFTC; volatility in commodity costs and natural gas prices; and the amount and timing of our billing, collections and liability payments, as well as other factors described in this MD&A and elsewhere in this report.

On June 13, 2018, we completed the Total Private Placement and received \$83.4 million of gross cash proceeds from the transaction. See "Recent Developments" above and Note 16 for more information.

On March 31, 2017, we completed the BP Transaction. The net proceeds to us from the BP Transaction were approximately \$142.2 million. See Note 4 for more information.

In November 2015, we commenced an "at-the-market" offering program (the "ATM Program"), under which we were entitled to issue and sell, from time to time through or to a sales agent, shares of our common stock having an aggregate offering price of up to \$200.0 million. From the commencement of the ATM Program until our termination thereof on May 31, 2017, we received aggregate net proceeds of \$117.9 million from sales of our common stock in the program.

The following table summarizes the activity under the ATM Program for the periods presented:

(in millions)	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017	Inception through May 31, 2017
Gross proceeds	\$ 10.8	\$ 121.3
Fees and issuance costs	0.3	3.4
Net proceeds	\$ 10.5	\$ 117.9
Shares issued	3.8	36.4

On February 29, 2016, we entered into a loan and security agreement with, and issued a related promissory note to, Plains, pursuant to which Plains agreed to lend us up to \$50.0 million on a revolving basis with a maturity date on September 30, 2019 (the "Credit Facility"). Simultaneously, we drew \$50.0 million under the Credit Facility, which we repaid in full on August 31, 2016. On December 22, 2016, we drew \$23.5 million under the Credit Facility, which we repaid in full on March 31, 2017. As a result, we had no amounts outstanding and \$50.0 million of availability under the Credit Facility as of September 30, 2018.

See Note 13 for more information about all of our outstanding debt.

We believe our cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments and anticipated cash provided by our operating and financing activities will satisfy our business requirements for at least the 12 months following the date of this report. Subsequent

## **Table of Contents**

to that period, we may need to raise additional capital to fund any planned or unanticipated capital expenditures, investments, debt repayments or other expenses that we cannot fund through cash on-hand, cash provided by our operations or other sources.

The timing and necessity of any future capital raise would depend on various factors, including our rate and volume of natural gas sales and other volume-related activity, new station construction, debt repayments (either before or at maturity) and any potential mergers, acquisitions, investments, divestitures or other strategic relationships we may pursue, as well as the other factors that affect our revenue and expense levels as described in this MD&A and elsewhere in this report.

We may seek to raise additional capital through one or more sources, including, among others, selling assets, obtaining new or restructuring existing debt, obtaining equity capital, or any combination of these or other potential sources of capital. We may not be able to raise capital when needed, on terms that are favorable to us or our stockholders or at all. Any inability to raise necessary capital may impair our ability to develop and maintain natural gas fueling infrastructure, invest in strategic transactions or acquisitions or repay our outstanding indebtedness and may reduce our ability to maintain and build our business and generate sustained or increased revenue.

### **Table of Contents**

### Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of September 30, 2018, we had the following off-balance sheet arrangements that had, or are reasonably likely to have, a material effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenue or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources:

Outstanding surety bonds for construction contracts and general corporate purposes totaling \$29.8 million;

One long-term natural gas contract with a take-or-pay commitment;

One long-term natural gas contract with a fixed supply commitment along with a guaranty agreement; and Operating leases where we are the lessee.

We provide surety bonds primarily for construction contracts in the ordinary course of our business, as a form of guarantee. No liability has been recorded in connection with our surety bonds because, based on historical experience and available information, we do not believe it is probable that any amounts will be required to be paid under these arrangements for which we will not be reimbursed.

As of September 30, 2018, we had one long-term natural gas contract with a take-or-pay commitment, which requires us to purchase minimum volumes of natural gas at index based prices and expires in December 2020.

NG Advantage has entered into an arrangement with BP for the purchase, sale and reservation of a specified volume of CNG transportation capacity over a five-year period, or until March 2022. In connection with the arrangement, on February 28, 2018, we entered into a guaranty agreement with NG Advantage and BP in which we guarantee, in an amount up to \$30.0 million plus related fees, NG Advantage's payment obligations to the customer in the event of a default by NG Advantage under the arrangement. Our guaranty is in effect until thirty days following our notice to BP of termination.

We have entered into operating lease arrangements for certain equipment and for our office and field operating locations in the ordinary course of our business. The terms of our leases expire at various dates through 2038. Additionally, in November 2006, we entered into a ground lease for 36 acres in California on which we built our California LNG liquefaction plant. The lease is for an initial term of 30 years and requires payments of \$0.2 million per year, plus up to \$0.1 million per year for each 30 million gallons of production capacity utilized, subject to adjustment based on consumer price index changes. We must also pay a royalty to the landlord for each gallon of LNG produced at the facility, as well as a fee for certain other services that the landlord provides.

### Item 3.—Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

In the ordinary course of our business, we are exposed to various market risks, including commodity price risks and risks related to foreign currency exchange rates.

## Commodity Price Risk

We are subject to market risk with respect to our sales of natural gas, which have historically been subject to volatile market conditions. Our exposure to market risk is heightened when we have a fixed-price sales contract with a customer that is not covered by a futures contract, or when we are otherwise unable to pass through natural gas price increases to customers. Natural gas prices and availability are affected by many factors, including, among others, drilling activity, supply, weather conditions, overall economic conditions and foreign and domestic government regulations.

Natural gas costs represented \$83.3 million of our cost of sales in 2017 and \$63.3 million of our cost of sales for the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

To reduce price risk caused by market fluctuations in natural gas, we may enter into exchange traded natural gas futures contracts. These arrangements expose us to the risk of financial loss in situations where the other party to the contract defaults on the contract or there is a change in the expected differential between the underlying price in the contract and the actual price of natural gas we pay at the delivery point. We did not have any natural gas futures contracts outstanding at September 30, 2018.

# Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

Before completion of the CEC Combination, we had foreign operations that exposed us to foreign currency exchange gains and losses. Since the functional currency of those foreign subsidiaries is their local currency, the currency

effects of translating the financial statements of the foreign subsidiaries, which operate in local currency environments, are included in the accumulated other comprehensive loss component of consolidated equity in our consolidated financial statements and do not impact earnings.

### **Table of Contents**

Foreign currency transaction gains and losses not in these subsidiaries' functional currency, however, do impact earnings, but these amounts were not material for the nine months ended September 30, 2018. In this period, our primary exposure to foreign currency exchange rates related to our other Canadian operations that had certain outstanding accounts receivable and accounts payable denominated in the U.S. dollar, which were not hedged. On December 29, 2017, we contributed certain of our foreign operations (our former compressor manufacturing business) to SAFE & CEC S.r.l. See Note 5 for more information about the CEC Combination.

We have prepared a sensitivity analysis to estimate our exposure to market risk with respect to our monetary transactions denominated in a foreign currency. If the exchange rates on these assets and liabilities were to fluctuate by 10% from the rates as of September 30, 2018, we would expect a corresponding fluctuation in the value of the assets and liabilities of approximately \$0.4 million.

### **Table of Contents**

#### Item 4.—Controls and Procedures

**Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures** 

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Our management carried out an evaluation, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer (our principal executive and principal financial officers, respectively) of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of September 30, 2018. Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of the end of the period covered by this report.

### Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

We regularly review and evaluate our internal control over financial reporting, and from time to time we may make changes to our processes and systems to improve controls or increase efficiencies. Such changes may include, among others, implementing new and more efficient systems, consolidating activities, and migrating processes. There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during our most recently completed fiscal quarter that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Inherent Limitations of Disclosure Controls and Procedures and Internal Control Over Financial Reporting In designing our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting, management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well-designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives. In addition, the design of our controls and procedures must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the benefits of possible controls and procedures relative to their costs. Because of these inherent limitations, our disclosure and internal controls may not prevent or detect all instances of fraud, misstatements or other control issues. In addition, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of disclosure or internal controls to future periods are subject to risks, including, among others, that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions or that compliance with policies or procedures may deteriorate.

### **Table of Contents**

### PART II.—OTHER INFORMATION

## Item 1. —Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we may become involved in various legal proceedings that arise in the ordinary course of our business, including lawsuits, claims, audits, government enforcement actions and related matters. It is not possible to predict when or if these proceedings may arise, nor is it possible to predict the outcome of any proceedings that do arise, including, among other things, the amount or timing of any liabilities we may incur, and any such proceedings could have a material effect on us regardless of outcome. In the opinion of management, however, we are not a party, and our properties are not subject, to any legal proceedings that are material to us.

#### Item 1A.—Risk Factors

An investment in our Company involves a high degree of risk of loss. You should carefully consider the risk factors discussed below and all of the other information included in this report and our 2017 Form 10-K before you make any investment decision regarding our securities. We believe the risks and uncertainties described below are the most significant we face. The occurrence of any of these risks could harm our business, financial condition, results of operations, prospects and reputation and could cause the trading price of our common stock to decline. Additional risks and uncertainties not known to us or that we deem immaterial may also impair our business.

## Risks Related to Our Business

We have a history of losses and may incur additional losses in the future.

We incurred pre-tax losses in 2015, 2016, 2017 and the nine months ended September 30, 2018. We may continue to incur losses, the amount of our losses may increase, and we may never achieve or sustain profitability, any of which would adversely affect our business, prospects and financial condition and may cause the price of our common stock to fall. In addition, to try to achieve or sustain profitability, we may take actions that result in material costs or material asset or goodwill impairments. For instance, in the third and fourth quarters of 2017, we recorded significant charges in connection with our former natural gas fueling compressor manufacturing business (which we combined with another company's natural gas fueling compressor manufacturing business in a newly formed joint venture, in a transaction we refer to as the "CEC Combination"), our closure of certain fueling stations, our determination that certain assets were impaired as a result of the foregoing, and other actions. Any similar actions in the future could also have adverse consequences, including material negative effects on our financial condition, our results of operations and the trading price of our common stock.

Our success is dependent on the willingness of fleets and other consumers to adopt natural gas as a vehicle fuel, which may not occur in a timely manner, at expected levels or at all.

Our success is highly dependent on the adoption by fleets and other consumers of natural gas as a vehicle fuel. The market for natural gas as a vehicle fuel has experienced slow, volatile and unpredictable growth in many sectors. For example, adoption and deployment of natural gas vehicles, both in general and in certain of our key customer markets, including heavy-duty trucking, have been slower and more limited than we anticipated. Also, other important fleet markets, including airports, refuse and public transit, have experienced fluctuations in their natural gas adoption, including slower volume and customer growth in 2018 that could continue in future periods. Moreover, adoption of and demand for the different types of natural gas vehicle fuel, including compressed natural gas ("CNG"), liquefied natural gas ("LNG") and renewable natural gas ("RNG," which can be delivered in the form of CNG or LNG), are subject to significant fluctuations, including decreased LNG volumes in some markets in recent periods that may continue in the future and may not be sufficiently offset by any increase in demand for RNG or CNG. If the market for natural gas as a vehicle fuel does not develop at improved rates or levels, or if a market develops but we are not able to capture a significant share of the market or the market subsequently declines, including a general decline or a decline in one type of natural gas that is not offset by an equal or greater increase in demand for another type of natural gas, our business, prospects, financial condition and operating results would be harmed.

Factors that may influence the adoption of natural gas as a vehicle fuel include, among others:

Increases, decreases or volatility in the supply, demand, use and prices of crude oil, gasoline, diesel, natural gas and other vehicle fuels, such as electricity, hydrogen, renewable diesel, biodiesel and ethanol;

Perceptions about the need for alternative vehicle fuels generally;

## **Table of Contents**

Perceptions about the benefits of renewable and conventional natural gas relative to gasoline and diesel and other alternative vehicle fuels, including with respect to factors such as supply, cost savings, environmental benefits and safety;

Natural gas vehicle cost, fuel usage, availability, quality, safety, convenience (to fuel and service), design and performance, generally and in our key customer markets and relative to comparable vehicles powered by other fuels;

Increasing competition in the market for vehicle fuels generally, and the nature and impact of competitive developments in this market, including advances or improvements in or perceived advantages of non-natural gas vehicle fuels or engines powered by these fuels;

The availability and effect of environmental, tax or other government regulations, programs or incentives that promote natural gas or other alternatives as a vehicle fuel, including certain programs under which we generate credits by selling conventional and renewable natural gas as a vehicle fuel;

Adoption of government policies or programs or increased publicity or popular sentiment in favor of vehicles or vehicle fuels other than natural gas, including long-standing support for gasoline and diesel-powered vehicles and growing support for electric and hydrogen-powered vehicles;

The impact of, or potential for changes to, emissions requirements applicable to vehicles powered by gasoline, diesel, natural gas or other vehicle fuels, as well as emissions and other environmental regulations and pressures on crude oil and natural gas fueling stations and drilling, production, importing and transportation methods for these fuels; and the other risks discussed in these risk factors.

If there are advances or improvements in or perceived advantages of non-natural gas vehicle fuels or engines powered by these fuels, demand for natural gas vehicles may decline.

Use of electric heavy-duty trucks, buses and refuse trucks, which are key customer markets for our business, or the perception that electric vehicles provide satisfactory performance at an acceptable cost may soon be widely available for these or other applications, could reduce demand for natural gas vehicles generally and in these key markets. In addition, hydrogen, renewable diesel and other alternative fuels in development may prove to be, or may be perceived to be, cleaner, more cost-effective, more readily available or otherwise more beneficial alternatives to gasoline and diesel than conventional or renewable natural gas. Further, technological advances in the production, delivery and use of gasoline, diesel or other alternative vehicle fuels, or the failure of natural gas vehicle fuel technology to advance at an equal pace, could slow or limit adoption of natural gas vehicles. For example, advances in gasoline and diesel engine technology, including efficiency improvements and further development of hybrid engines, may offer a more cost-effective way for operators to use a cleaner vehicle fuel, which could reduce the likelihood that fleet customers convert their vehicles to natural gas. Additionally, technological advances related to ethanol or biodiesel, which are used as an additive to or substitute for gasoline and diesel fuel, may influence the market's perception of the need to diversify fuels and, as a result, negatively affect the growth of the natural gas vehicle fuel market and our business and prospects.

Increases, decreases and general volatility in oil, gasoline, diesel and natural gas prices could adversely affect our business.

Gasoline and diesel are today's most prevalent vehicle fuels. Prices for crude oil, which is the commodity used to make gasoline and diesel, have been low in recent years, due in part to over-production and increased supply without a corresponding increase in demand. If the lower prices of crude oil, gasoline and diesel continue or worsen, or if the price of natural gas increases without corresponding increases in the prices of crude oil, gasoline and diesel, then market adoption of natural gas as a vehicle fuel could be slowed or limited. Further, any of these circumstances could decrease the market's perception of a need for alternative vehicle fuels generally, which could cause the prospects for

and success of our industry and our business to materially suffer. In addition, if prices of gasoline and diesel decrease or the price of natural gas increases, we may not be able to offer our customers an attractive price advantage for CNG and LNG and maintain an acceptable margin on our sales. Any such failure could result in an inability to attract new customers or a loss of demand from existing customers, or could directly and negatively impact our results of operations if we are forced to reduce the prices at which we sell natural gas to try to avoid such an effect. Conversely, if prices of gasoline and diesel increase or the price of natural gas decreases, we may not be able to capture a material portion of any increase in the demand for natural gas vehicle fuel that could result from favorable pricing conditions, due to increased competition from new entrants in the natural gas vehicle fuels market, expanded programs by existing competitors, or other factors.

# **Table of Contents**

Pricing conditions may also exacerbate the cost differential between natural gas vehicles and gasoline or diesel-powered vehicles, which may lead operators to delay or refrain from purchasing or converting to natural gas vehicles. Generally, natural gas vehicles cost more initially than gasoline or diesel-powered vehicles, because the components needed for a vehicle to use natural gas add to the vehicle's base cost. Operators then seek to recover the additional base cost over time, through the lower cost to fuel a natural gas vehicle. Operators may, however, perceive an inability to timely recover these additional initial costs if CNG and LNG fuel are not available at prices sufficiently lower than gasoline and diesel. Such an outcome could decrease our potential customer base and harm our business prospects.